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SECTION 02900

DREDGING AND PLACEMENT

1.   Mobilization and Demobilization. 

1.1   Mobilization shall include all costs for operations accomplished prior 
to commencement of actual dredging operations, such as transfer of dredges, 
attendant plant, and facilities, and equipment to support the project, and 
other incidental operations in advance of actual dredging work. 
Demobilization shall include the transfer of plant to its home base, cleanup 
of disposal and operation area.  The cost of work other than mobilization and 
demobilization of the Contractor's dredging plant, and equipment shall not be 
included in this item.
 

2.   Site Conditions.

2.1   Review of Existing Documents

2.1.1   The Contractor is required to provide mechanical equipment capable of 
removing material to be dredged at a rate sufficient to complete the work 
within the specified time period as indicated in SECTION 00800: Special 
Contract Requirements.
 
2.1.2   Bidders are invited to examine Corps of Engineers subsurface 
exploration logs and to decide for themselves the character of the materials. 
The samples are available for inspection at the New York District, Caven 
Point Marine Terminal, Jersey City, New Jersey. The Geophysical, subsurface 
exploration and tests reports are available for review at the New York 
District. For further information bidders should contact the New York 
District, Engineering Division, Civil Engineering Section, Mr. Ben Baker, at 
(917)-790-8379. Soil tests ,sediment analyseis and other reports and/or 
documents Survey will be available in www.fedteds.gov. 

2.1.3   Bidders are expected to examine the site of the work, including the 
disposal areas, and decide for themselves the site condition that may affect 
their operations.  See Contract Clause entitled "Site Investigation and 
Conditions Affecting the Work". Section 00700.
 
2.2   Existing Conditions 

2.2.1   Character of Materials.

2.2.1.1   Subsurface Explorations including soil/rock borings are provided so 
that potential bidders can determine the area extent and characteristics 
(including dredgeability) of the material to be removed.  The results are 
shown on the maps and drawings referred to in Special Contract Requirements 
SECTION 00800, entitled "Contract Drawings, Maps, and Specifications".  
Although the results of these investigations are believed to be 
representative of subsurface conditions at their respective locations and for 
their respective vertical reaches, local variations in the subsurface 
materials are to be expected and, if encountered, will not be considered to 
constitute 'materially different" site conditions within the context of 
Contract Clause entitled "Different Site Conditions" Section 00700.
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2.2.1.2   The materials to be found above the required depth, 52 ft below 
MLW, include, but are not limited to:

Rock Material

  1)  SANDSTONE - Gray to red-brown, tightly cemented, well indurated, fine 
to coarse grained, sedimentary rock.  Commonly interbedded with shale and may 
be slightly metamorphosed (i.e. low grade meta-quartzite) where in contact 
with diabase.  Slightly weathered with occasional fractures.
 
  2)  SHALE - Red-brown to gray, laminated, moderately well indurated, 
massive (non-fissile), fine-grained, sedimentary rock.  Slightly to 
moderately weathered with fractures that range from horizontal to near 
vertical.  The shale can change to a low grade metamorphic (argillite or 
meta-siltstone) where in contact with diabase.

  3)  DIABASE - Gray to dark gray, very well indurated, fine to medium 
crystalline, igneous rock.  Slightly to moderately weathered with occasional 
high angle fractures.

Non-Rock (soil) Material

  4)  Pleistocene SAND and GRAVEL (SM-GM)-Red-brown, dense, fine to coarse 
SAND and GRAVEL, little to some Silt and Clay with frequent Cobbles and 
Boulders.  Commonly referred to as "Glacial Till".

  5)  Pleistocene SILT and CLAY (CL-ML) - Red-brown to gray, slightly to 
moderately plastic, soft to very hard SILT and CLAY, trace to some Sand and 
Gravel with occasional Cobbles and Boulders.

  6) Holocene (Recent) SAND (SP-SM) - Gray to brown, poorly graded SAND, 
trace to some pea-sized Gravel, trace to little Silt and Clay. 

  7)  Holocene (Recent) SILT and CLAY (MH-OH)-Dark gray to black, very soft 
SILT and CLAY, trace to some Sand and Gravel.
 

Trash and debris-Trash

  8) Trash and debris-Trash, debris and other miscellaneous man-made and 
natural objects may be encountered during the course of the dredging.  This 
material may be present at any location above the required depth as indicated 
on drawings.  Man-made materials may include (but are not limited to) wood, 
sheet metal, glass, lumber, plastics, tires, hoses, chains, cables, and 
hawsers.

3.   Dredging Equipment   

3.1   Dredges. 
  
It is anticipated that a variety of dredging equipment will be necessary for 
the removal of soils within the project area.  All material shall be removed 
with dredging equipment appropriate for the material encountered (i.e. 
clamshell, closed clamshell "environmental" bucket dredge, dipper, 
powershovel, etc.).  The use of hopper and cutterhead dredges is prohibited.
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3.2   Dredge and/or Scow Monitoring Equipment, Software, and Website

The dredging contractor is required, at his/her own expense, to have all 
scows or other vessels used to transport dredged material to designated 
placement locations (HARS, artificial reefs, and upland locations or other 
locations in the New York Bight or Lower Bay or any other open-water area as 
directed by COR) equipped with scow monitoring equipment and software, 
through a contractor (i.e. scow monitoring contractor) not owned or 
affiliated with the dredging company. Scow monitoring equipment must be 
installed and operating correctly on any scow used to transport dredged 
material prior to ANY dredged material being placed in the scow.  All scow 
monitoring data collection must begin prior to ANY dredged material being 
placed in the scow.

The dredging contractor must provide access and reasonable assistance, to the 
scow monitoring contractor, at any time during the dredging contract, to 
complete any modifications/improvements to the scow monitoring equipment 
and/or software that may be required to fulfill the scow monitoring 
requirements associated with the dredging contract.

The following specifications are associated with and required for the scow 
monitoring equipment, software, and scow-monitoring website(SMW):
 
- A self-contained "black box" unit must be installed on all scows, and must 
be capable of recording on a 24-hour basis, latitude and longitude positions 
of the scow, through DGPS technology, and scow draft, using a water pressure 
sensor, at variable sampling rates ranging from one position and draft value 
every 6 seconds to one position and draft value every ten minutes, according 
to NY District requirements.  Scows used for upland placement/treatment trips 
must include a bin-level sensor in addition to the draft and position sensors.
 
- Any tugs used to transport dredged material to designated locations (HARS, 
artificial reefs, and/or upland or other locations in the New York Bight or 
Lower Bay or other open-water area as directed by COR)) and all dredges used 
on the project must be equipped with satellite real-time tracking and 
messaging system maintained by the scow monitoring contractor.
 
- Primary Scow Monitoring systems, consisting of laptop computers with scow 
monitoring software, onboard all tugs used to transport dredged material to 
open-water placement sites, must allow data, being collected by the "black 
box" units on the scows being towed, to be viewed in real-time by the New 
York District certified Inspectors of Open Water Placement of Dredged 
Material (Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDIs)) and by towing vessel crew members 
when used for offshore placement trips.  Primary Scow Monitoring system data 
must be automatically transmitted from all scows to the dredge for storage 
and additional transmission to the scow monitoring contractor's computer for 
posting on the scow monitoring website.  Trips to upland placement/treatment 
sites will not require Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDIs) for scow monitoring.
 
- Backup Scow Monitoring system, used for open-water placement 
trips,consisting of laptop computers with scow monitoring software, onboard 
all tugs used to transport dredged material, must allow the DGPS position of 
the tug to be viewed on the computer screen, along with an estimated position 
of the scow based on the towing distance and angular offset of the scow from 
the course line of the tug.
 
- Laptop computer scow monitoring software must also include an electronic 
version of the Transportation and Placement Log Form (TPLF) to be completed 
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by the CDI during each placement trip.
 
- Laptop computer scow monitoring software must also include an electronic 
checklist (described in Section 7.5) for completion by the CDI.
 
- Laptop computer scow monitoring software must also include map displays 
with selectable scales that allow Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDI) to view the 
dredging site, New York Harbor area and New York Bight, HARS and reef 
placement sites, and designated placement grids and coordinates. The scow 
monitoring software must graphically display placement grids developed for 
the project and allow viewing of the position of the towing vessel and scow 
throughout the placement trip.
 
- Laptop computer scow monitoring software must also include links to 
websites that allow NOAA offshore buoy data to be viewed in real-time, along 
with the latest marine weather forecasts.
 
- Laptop computer scow monitoring software must allow real-time plotting of 
scow draft and speed, to be used to monitor potential scow leakage

- Laptop computer scow monitoring software must allow downloading of
digital camera photos for inclusion with placement trip data.
 
- Laptop computer scow monitoring software must allow collection of towing 
vessel fathometer data for inclusion with other placement trip data.
 
- Laptop computer scow monitoring software must allow transmission, at the 
end of each placement trip, of electronic TPLFs, checklists, scow position, 
speed, draft data, fathometer data, and digital photos, to a website 
described below.
 
-A website shall be maintained by the scow monitoring contractor and 
include the following capabilities:
 
- Automatically assign trip numbers to scow monitoring software installed on 
laptop computers via wireless communication technology.
 
- Scow monitoring data, TPLFs, checklists, digital photos, and all other data 
collected by the scow monitoring equipment and software must be posted to a 
website accessible to NYD District personal within two hours of CDI 
submission of the data from the laptop computer and for each scow used for 
upland placement/treatment, within 24 hours of being unloaded at the 
upland/treatment facility. 
 
- A dredging production database that reports the following per trip: trip 
number, date of trip, dredge used, tug used, scow used, trip destination, 
estimated scow volume, and the time taken for the following - scow loading, 
scow de-watering, scow transit, scow unloading, dredged material disposal 
from the scow, return trip from the placement site and scow idleness, as 
applicable. The dredging production database will also include a map of the 
dredging site that is updated after the completion of each trip with the 
location of where dredging associated with each scow-loading event occurred.
 
- A placement grid cell management tool that reports the following per grid 
cell: total scow placements, total estimated volume of dredged material in 
the cell resulting from scow placements, the trip numbers for the scow 
placement events that occurred within the cell. The placement grid cell 
management tool must also have the capability for the NY District to enable, 
disable, and set the number of maximum scow placement events within placement 
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grid cells.
 
- Submission of automatic emails, notifying NY District and contractor 
personnel when TPL checklist items are marked "No" for trips. These automatic 
emails will also be recorded on the website in a TPL checklist database that 
lists the electronic checklist cumulative "No" results for the duration of 
the project. This database must be designed so that data queries can be done 
by dredged material placement locations, tug used, scow used, Corps Disposal 
Inspectors (CDI) and date range.
 
- Submission of automatic emails, notifying NY District and contractor 
personnel of potential misplaced dredge material events and/or potentially 
leaking scows, based on computer analysis of placement trip data. These 
automatic emails will also be recorded on the website in an email alarms 
database, which includes the following: trip number, scow used, alarm type, 
date sent and project name. This database must be designed so that data 
queries can be done by alarm type and date range.
 
- Allow positions of all dredge plants and all tugs used in the project, as 
monitored by the satellite tracking system, to be viewed in real-time, or as 
soon as satellite data transmission permits. The satellite tracking system 
must also have the capability to send messages to tugs for the purpose of 
communicating with CDI when they are out of cell phone range.
 
- All tugs used to transport dredged material to open-water placement sites 
(non-upland placement/treatment locations) must be equipped to automatically 
record bathymetric data using a fathometer on each tug.  Bathymetric data 
must be stored for transmission with other monitoring data.  Fathometer data 
must be collected within the boundaries that define each placement site, as 
determined by NY District. 
 
- Bathymetric plots based on tug fathometer data, viewable on the 
scow-monitoring website(SMW).
 
- Computer modeling of rock placement data from each placement trip involving 
scows loaded with more than 50% rock using the NY District ROCDMP model, with 
updates posted on the SMW.  Data from each placement trip will be used as 
input to the model, which must be automatically run after each placement 
trip, with results posted on the SMW.
 
- Plotting of summary maps of placements made to date on the SMW.

- Capability of plotting individual or multiple placement trips at variable 
scales on the SMW.
 
- Provide a maintenance log of remote-access and on-site service visits 
related to hardware/software installation and/or repairs on the SMW.
 
Additionally, in support of the scow monitoring equipment and software, the 
contractor must ensure the following:
 
- Towing vessel fathometers must have digital data output that is compatible 
with scow monitoring laptop computers and software.

- Towing vessels must have fax machines capable of sending fax messages while 
at sea, and must be able to transmit when vessels are in the vicinity of the 
Ambrose Channel. The scow monitoring contractor must be provided full access 
to all tugs and scows used on the project, as required to service scow 
monitoring equipment and/or software.
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- The scow monitoring software/equipment shall be programmed by scow 
monitoring contractor personnel for use aboard any towing, or other, vessels 
used to transport dredged material.
 
- The contractor shall ensure that the scow monitoring equipment is 
operational 24 hours each day, at all times any dredged material is being 
loaded at dredging sites, when any dredged material is contained within any 
scow,  when any dredged material is transported from dredging sites, while 
any scows are returning to dredging sites after ocean placement, and when any 
scow is returning from upland facilities.
 
- The contractor is required to provide the scow monitoring contractor with a 
scow loading table, or ullage table, for each scow used to transport dredged 
material to upland facilities and ocean placement locations, that includes 
the range of possible scow drafts associated with the range of possible mass 
of material contained in each scow.

- The dredging contractor must provide the scow monitoring contractor with 
all plans and specs, drawings, etc., associated with the project at least 14 
days prior to the start of dredging.

-The dredging contractor must provide the scow monitoring contractor access 
to all scow monitoring equipment at any time during the dredging project.

-The dredging contractor must provide transportation from the shore to any 
vessel equipped with scow monitoring equipment, to the scow monitoring 
contractor.  Transportation must be provided in a timely manner such that the 
requirements associated with scow monitoring continue without interruption.

Primary Scow Monitoring system data must be automatically transmitted from 
upland scows to the dredge for storage and additional transmission to the 
scow monitoring contractor's computer for posting on the scow monitoring 
website.  

-Scows used on this project must not be used for any other dredging project 
unless written approval is obtained from the COR.

-Continuous monitoring by equipment, must be maintained from the time a scow 
is ready to be transported to any placement site, until placement is 
complete, regardless of the amount of time required.

-Scows loaded with any quantity of dredged material transported from the 
dredging site, must have all monitoring equipment functioning and recording 
data.

-The same towing vessel used to transport scows to a placement locations must 
transport scows from the dredging area; rendezvousing with towing vessels 
outside of the dredging contract area must not occur.
 
- Although the Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDI) will observe the operation of 
the scow monitoring equipment and software associated with ocean placement 
trips, operation and maintenance of all scow monitoring equipment and 
software will be the responsibility of the dredging contractor, through a 
contract with the scow monitoring contractor. It is the contractor's 
responsibility to ensure that the scow monitoring equipment is in a 
continuous, operable condition at all times.  Scow monitoring equipment and 
software must be approved by NY District prior to use.  Monitoring data 
provided by the scow monitoring system must be compatible with data collected 
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during previous NY District dredging projects and in particular, Data formats 
and data types required by NY District will be provided upon request by 
prospective sub-contractors,  be compatible with monitoring data maintained 
on the NY District DAN-NY system.  If NY District has not previously observed 
the operation of scow monitoring equipment and software proposed for use by 
the contractor, satisfactory demonstration of the equipment and software must 
be performed prior to approval by NY District.   Such approval must be made 
no sooner than 14 days prior to the start of dredging.
 
Scows used to transport dredged material to upland facilities are required to 
have one acoustic bin-level sensor installed in addition to the scow draft 
sensor. The bin level sensor must be integrated with the Primary Scow 
Monitoring System to include bin level data with the data provided by the 
DGPS receiver and scow draft sensor. CQC System Manager or his staff are 
required to be present on tugs used when transporting scows loaded with 
dredged material for upland treatment/placement, however, the Contracting 
Officer, or his Representative, reserves the right to have Corps of Engineers 
and/or the Environmental Protection Agency Inspectors accompany all trips to 
the placement site to certify compliance and to verify data associated with 
each upland placement trip.

Any problems with operation/function of the scow monitoring software and/or 
equipment should be directed to the scow monitoring contractor immediately, 
and to the NY District at (917) 790-8538. To ensure proper communication of 
the scow monitoring components on the tug and scow, the same tug used to 
transport a scow loaded with dredged material toward a designated ocean 
placement location must continue to be used until placement has occurred. 
Switching of tugs once a placement trip has begun must not occur unless a 
mechanical problem or other unforeseen problem prevents the use of the tug 
for ocean placement. If such switching is required the scow monitoring 
contractor must be notified to ensure proper operations of the scow 
monitoring equipment and software.
 

4.0  INSPECTORS/INSPECTIONS

INSPECTION (1965 APR OCE)

Quality construction is a primary goal of the Corps of Engineers. Managing 
quality construction is vital to the Corps' reputation and future. The plans 
and specifications establish the requirements of a contract that the 
Contractor must be in compliance. The Corps uses a Quality Assurance/Quality 
Control management system. The Contractor is responsible for controlling the 
quality of the work and the Government, in separate but coordinated efforts, 
assures that the level of quality set by the plans and specifications is 
achieved.

The inspectors and the Contracting Officer's Representative (COR) at the site 
of the work have certain direct and indirect authority to assure that the 
work is being performed in compliance with the plans and specifications.  The 
inspectors and COR will direct the maintenance of the gauges, ranges, 
location marks and limit marks in proper order and position. The presence or 
absence of an inspector shall not relieve the Contractor of responsibility 
for the proper execution of the work in accordance with the specifications.

The Government and the Contractor both have a role in obtaining quality 
construction consistent with the contract requirements. On this dredging the 
following three inspectors are required.
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   -Government's Quality Assurance Inspectors (QA Inspector)
   -Contractor's Quality Control Inspectors (CQC Inspector)
   -Certified Disposal Inspectors (CDI)
 
The following summarizes the primary responsibilities of the Contractor's 
Quality Control Inspectors:

Prior to the start of a project the Government prepares a Quality Assurance 
Plan which addresses the overall Quality Assurance operations of the field 
office which is responsible for administering the contract. This plan 
identifies the Quality Assurance organization and the 
procedures/methodologies that will be used in carrying out their 
responsibilities. Government Quality Assurance Inspectors, headed up by a 
Resident Engineer, are responsible for carrying out the following Government 
Quality Assurance responsibilities: (1) establishing construction standards 
and quality control requirements; (2) maintaining construction management 
activities, including, among others, checking adequacy of contractor's 
control (quality assurance for acceptance), performing specified tests and 
inspections as designated in the contract, determining that reported 
construction deficiencies have been corrected; (3) determining payments due 
to the contractor; and (4) assuring timely completion. 

After the award of the contract, the Contractor prepares a Contractor's 
Quality Control Plan that identifies their Contractor Quality Control 
organization and documents the process and methodologies that will be used to 
accomplish the Contractor's Quality Control responsibilities and ensure that 
the requirements of the contract are met. Contractor Quality Control 
Inspectors, headed up by a Contractor Quality Control (CQC) System Manager, 
are responsible for carrying out that the following Contractor's Quality 
Control responsibilities: (1) producing a quality product on time and in 
compliance with the terms of the contract; (2) establishing and utilizing a 
construction quality control program of the scope and character necessary to 
achieve the quality of construction outlined in the contract; and (3) 
producing and maintaining acceptable records of its quality control 
activities.

The Government Quality Assurance inspectors and the Contracting Officer's 
Representative (COR) at the site of the work have certain direct and indirect 
authority to assure that the work is being performed in compliance with the 
plans and specifications. The presence or absence of an inspector shall not 
relieve the Contractor of responsibility for the proper execution of the work 
in accordance with the plans and specifications.

The Contracting Officer and the COR, reserve the right to have Corps of 
Engineers and/or the Environmental Protection Agency and the States of New 
Jersey and/or New York Inspectors accompany all trips to the placement site 
to certify compliance with the requirements of the contract.

4.1  Contractor Quality Control (CQC) System

Contractor Quality Control (CQC) is the system by which the Contractor bears 
responsibility for all activities necessary to manage, control and document 
work to comply with the plans and specifications and the terms of the 
contract. It encompasses all phases of the work, such as approval of 
submittals, procurement, storage of materials and equipment, coordination of 
subcontractor's activities, and the inspections and tests required to ensure 
that the requirements of the contract are met, with a goal of delivering the 
required end product.
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For a quality control program to be effective there must be a planned program 
of actions and lines of authority, and responsibilities must be established, 
as described in the Contractor's Quality Control Plan.

The Contractor shall be responsible for complying with the requirements of 
Specification Sections 01312, Quality Control System, and 01451, Contractor 
Quality Control, for the details and requirements of the CQC Management 
System.

Items to be included in the Contractor's Quality Control Plan are:

-A CQC inspection staff of adequate size and technical capabilities to 
accomplish all quality control functions in a timely manner.

-Supervisory staff should have adequate time for CQC activities, as well as 
their many management responsibilities.

-Organizational lines of authority and responsibility must be clear and 
logical.

-Explanation of the control, inspection, and test procedures, both on site 
and off site, and a list of individuals on the CQC staff, with assigned 
responsibilities.

-Qualifications of the staff should match the control requirements of the 
plan and an individual's qualifications must be adequate for the duties 
assigned.

-Contractor's system for tracking construction deficiencies to ensure 
corrective action is taken in a timely manner.

-The plan must strongly emphasize that quality will be obtained through a 
preventive type of control of each definable feature of work. This requires 
an understanding of a definable feature, as discussed later on in this guide. 
The plan will include a listing of proposed definable features of work.

-Description of procedures for processing submittals and responsible parties 
for approving each submittal.

-List of tests to be performed, party responsible for the results, and party 
responsible for preparing and signing reports.

-Inspection and test report forms must be comprehensive.

-Frequency of reporting and time for submitting reports must be indicated. 

4.2 Contractor Quality Control (CQC) System Inspections 

The Contractor is responsible for quality control and shall establish and 
maintain an effective quality control system in compliance with the Contract 
Clause entitled "Inspection of Construction." The quality control system 
shall consist of plans, procedures, and organization necessary to produce an 
end product that complies with the contract requirements.
 
No dredging operations shall be done unless the CQC System Manager, approved 
by the Contracting Officer or Contracting Officer Representatives (COR), is 
present.
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The CQC organization, which includes the CQC System Manager and additional 
qualified personnel, must  at a minimum possess general corporate technical 
knowledge of all aspects of the project, and must successfully execute the 
CQC System on all aspects of the project. Individuals possessing experience 
in specialized areas shall be added to the organization as required during 
periods when such specialty areas are being executed. Examples of such 
specialized areas include marine operations, marine safety, dredging and 
disposal, seismic and noise monitoring, marine diving, hydrographic 
surveying, chemical data acquisition and testing. The Contractor must 
demonstrate that such additional qualified personnel have received sufficient 
training and indoctrination into the CQC system, and that these personnel 
properly execute the requirements of the CQC System within their areas of 
expertise.

a) CQC System Manager Qualifications
The Contractor shall identify as CQC System Manager an individual within his 
organization at the site of the work who shall be responsible for the overall 
management of the CQC system and have the authority to act in all CQC matters 
for the Contractor. The Contractor shall identify a CQC System Manager for 
each shift of work if construction is scheduled on a 24-hour basis. The CQC 
System Manager shall be a graduate engineer, graduate architect, or a 
graduate of construction management, or shall hold a state Professional 
Engineer's license, with a minimum of 2 years construction experience on 
construction similar to this contract, one year of which as a Quality Control 
Representative. The CQC Manager may also be a construction person with a 
minimum of 4 years in related work, one year of which as a QC Representative. 
 This CQC System Manager shall be on the dredge at all times during the 
dredging operation and will be employed by the prime Contractor. An alternate 
for the CQC System Manager will be identified in the plan to serve in the 
event of the System Manager's illness or unavoidable absence. The 
requirements for the alternate will be the same as for the designated CQC 
System Manager. The CQC System Manager shall be assigned no duties other than 
Quality Control. The CQC System Manager or his alternate shall be on the 
floating plant at all times during the dredging operation.

In addition to the above experience and education requirements the CQC System 
Manager shall have completed within the last five years the course entitled 
"Construction Quality Management for Contractors". This course is given at a 
cost of $25 by Government personnel and is of two-day duration.

b) CQC System Representative Qualifications 
The Contractor shall identify CQC System personnel for each shift of work if 
construction is scheduled on a 24-hour basis. The CQC System personnel shall 
have a minimum of 5 years construction experience on construction similar to 
this contract, one year of which as a Quality Control Representative. 

In addition to the above experience CQC personnel shall have completed within 
the last five years the course entitled "Construction Quality Management for 
Contractors". This course is given at a cost of $25 by Government personnel 
and is of two-day duration.

c) System's primary inspection responsibilities 
The CQC System's primary inspection responsibilities are to ensure that the 
Contractor performs the work in compliance with the requirements of the 
contract. The following identifies specific areas for this contract that need 
to be addressed in the Contractor's Quality Control Plan, which shall 
describe the specific methods and controls that will be put in place to 
demonstrate compliance with the contractual requirements:
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1. Ensure that the material will be placed at the appropriate disposal site 
by noting the sediment description through visual inspection as it is loaded 
into each scow by the dredge operator; the person operating the backhoe or 
bucket filling each scow.

2. Ensure that material contained in each scow is documented with photographs 
and/or videos to ensure proper characterization of the dredged material and 
proper distribution of load.
 
3. Ensure that full-time inspection of the dredging operation is conducted 
and that compliance with the Best Management Practices and the Federal 
Consistency Determination/Water Quality Certification(s) conditions is 
maintained.

4. Ensure that excessive dredging is minimized and that dredging below the 
allowable depth is minimized. 

5. Ensure that scows are properly loaded based on the characteristics of the 
dredged material to be transported, condition of the scow, and weather.

6. Ensure that transport, processing and placement of Dredged Material 
"Unsuitable for placement at the HARS" are conducted in a safe and efficient 
manner and complies with all environmental laws and regulations.

7. Ensure that transport and placement of Dredged Material at open-water 
placement sites (HARS, artificial reefs, or other open water placement 
locations) is conducted in a safe and efficient manner and complies with all 
environmental laws and regulations 

8. Ensure that acceptance of dredged material "Unsuitable for placement at 
the HARS" at the upland facility is verified at the time of arrival.

9. Ensure compliance with all Federal, State, and local noise ordinances and 
ensure that a noise monitoring program is implemented.

10. Ensure that blasting operations and blast/vibration monitoring are 
conducted in a safe and efficient manner and comply with all environmental 
laws and regulations

The Contracting Officer, or his Representative, reserves the right to have 
Corps of Engineers and/or the Environmental Protection Agency Inspectors 
accompany all trips to the placement site to certify compliance with the 
above.

4.3 Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDIs)

The Contractor at his/her own expense shall have the CDI document the 
placement activities of all dredged materials at the HARS and/or any other 
open-water placement location, if used. A list of CDIs may be obtained from 
the NYD Operations Division, Dredged Material Management Section. Only CDIs 
on the list may be used during the project. CDIs must complete USACE 
Transportation and Placement Log Forms (TPLFs) and checklists for all 
placement activities performed. CDIs are required to be awake and on duty and 
in the towing vessel wheelhouse, to observe scow monitoring equipment 
function, watch for endangered species, and perform other Inspector duties, 
from the time the towing vessel departs from the dredging site until the scow 
has completely emptied and all reporting requirements have been completed.  
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CDIs will be responsible for ensuring that the requirements contained in 
these specifications, and any other guidance and requirements provided to the 
contractor related to dredged material placement, are met CDIs will help 
ensure that placement guidelines, particularly as presented during the ocean 
placement meeting, and described below, are being followed.
 
a. A list of Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDIs) can be obtained from the USACE 
Ocean Placement Manager, Dr. Stephen Knowles, at (917) 790-8538. Fourteen 
(14) days prior to departure of the first project vessel from port for open 
water placement of any dredged material, the Contractor must submit a letter 
to the New York District with the names and certification information of all 
CDIs who will be working on the project. The Contractor must furnish CDI 
names, companies the CDIs are affiliated with if not independent CDIs, and 
the expected duration of employment of CDIs who will begin service at the 
start of the project. CDIs who will be on duty at the beginning of the 
dredging project must be present at the ocean placement meeting to review 
placement guidelines and requirements associated with this project. Any CDIs 
who begin duty after the first day of dredging must meet with NY District 
personnel to review placement guidelines and requirements associated with 
this project prior to working as a CDI on the project. Notice of replacement 
CDIs must be submitted to NY District at least two weeks prior to beginning 
work, unless illness of a CDI or other unforeseen event prevents such 
notification. The Contractor must furnish CDI names, companies CDIs are 
affiliated with if not independent CDIs, and the expected duration of 
employment of replacement CDIs who will work on the project.
 
b. CDIs are not allowed to be on duty for more than twelve (12) hours per 
day. CDIs must be provided a minimum of eight (8) hours of continuous 
off-duty time each day to allow appropriate rest to ensure safety and 
competence. CDIs must be provided with a designated bunk space or other 
suitable sleeping location while working aboard a towing vessel and a 
suitable location for completing paperwork associated with CDI duties. The 
contractor is not permitted to direct the CDIs in completion of CDI 
duties/requirements unless specifically requested by NY District. Although 
CDIs are financially employed by the Contractor, either directly or through 
sub-contracting, CDI duties and requirements are established by NY District. 
NY District will be responsible for determining whether CDIs are 
satisfactorally performing their duties and requirements. CDIs who do not 
fulfill their contractual requirement will be removed from the project by the 
Contract Officer or Contract Officer Representative (COR)
 
c. The following items, provisions, accommodations, and supplies must be 
provided for the use of each CDI working on the dredging contract:
 
-Legible copy of the permit or contract specifications, as related to scow 
loading, transport, and dredged material placement;
-A legible copy of the Placement Guidelines and placement grid map
received at the ocean placement meeting, or any additional instructions or 
guidelines as related to scow loading, transport, and dredged material 
placement;
-an 8" - 12" wide protractor with degrees printed or embossed on the curved 
surface;
-dividers for scaling distances off of maps and charts;
-scow loading tables for each scow used to transport dredged material;
-a fully operational, handheld laser range finder with a range of at least 
1000 feet, and manufactured no earlier than 2001, must be available for use 
by the CDI at any time. Spare batteries for the laser range finder must be 
available at all times;
-access to the towing vessel DGPS, fathometer, and radar;
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-fully operable personal cellphones in possession of each CDI at all times 
with active phone numbers unique to each phone available for placing and 
receiving calls at all times. Cell phone numbers must be provided to NY 
District at the pre-construction meeting;
-a fully operational fax machine must be onboard the towing vessel for use by 
the CDI within 2 hours of each placement event at the HARS, or within 4 hours 
of placement at an artificial reef.
-Any discrepancies or other concerns noted by the CDI regarding placement 
activities must be reported immediately, via cellular phone from the tug, to 
the NY District Operations Division (Alex Gregory, 917-790-8427) and a 
Dredging Contractor representative not onboard the towing vessel, and, if the 
issue is related to the scow monitoring equipment, the scow monitoring 
contractor.  These contacts are referred to as the "Notification List".  
Additional items related to the duties of the CDIs may be required at any 
time during the period of the dredging contract.

Responsibilities of Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDIs)

-CDIs must complete USACE Transportation and Placement Log Forms (TPLFs) and 
checklists for all placement activities performed.

-CDIs are required to be awake and on duty and in the towing vessel 
wheelhouse, to observe scow monitoring equipment function, watch for 
endangered species, and perform other Inspector duties, from the time the 
towing vessel departs from the dredging site until the scow has completely 
emptied and all reporting requirements have been completed.

-CDIs will be responsible for ensuring that the requirements contained in 
these specifications, and any other guidance and requirements provided to the 
contractor related to dredged material placement, are met.

-CDIs will help ensure that placement guidelines, particularly as presented 
during the pre-construction meeting, and described below, are being followed

-CDIs are not allowed to be on duty for more than twelve (12) hours per day.

-CDIs must be provided a minimum of eight (8) hours of continuous off-duty 
time each day to allow appropriate rest to ensure safety and competence

-CDIs must be provided with a designated bunk space or other suitable 
sleeping location while working aboard a towing vessel and a suitable 
location for completing paperwork associated with NYD Inspector duties

-CDIs are not authorized to operate towing vessel equipment, and in 
particular, remotely operated scow control equipment

-CDIs are required to use hand-held laser range finders (required to be 
aboard all towing vessels used for dredged material placement) to determine 
the tow lengths used at the time of dredged material placement, in the event 
of scow monitoring equipment/software malfunction

-CDIs are required to communicate with the towing vessel crew to obtain 
information necessary to document the position of the scow at the time 
placement occurs, in the event of scow monitoring equipment/software 
malfunction

-CDIs must complete a map of the placement area showing the position of the 
scow at the time scow doors were first opened, including the distance from 
the towing vessel to the scow (as determined using the hand-held laser range 
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finder),

-Each scow loaded with dredged material must be clearly photographed with a 
working digital camera by the CDI after loading.   Digital photographs taken 
by CDI clearly show the type of dredged material within the loaded scows, 
regardless of weather conditions or time of day

-CDI must submit reports of all placement activities authorized by this 
contract on the basis of one report for each scow of dredged material within 
2 hours after each placement event.

-CDI must review each checklist item (described elsewhere) as appropriate, at 
the dredging site, while underway to the placement location, during 
placement, and following placement. Copies of the checklist must be completed 
by CDI during each placement trip,

-CDI must measure the distance from the towing vessel to the scow at the time 
of placement using the hand-held laser range finder and record the value on 
the TPL form, if necessary.

-Reports of discrepancies or unusual events must also be faxed by the CDI as 
soon as possible to (212) 264-1463 and other numbers if required by NY 
District.

-The dredged material density and scow draft must be used by the CDI to 
estimate the volume of dredged material in each scow at the start of each 
trip to the designated dredged material placement location, unless the scow 
monitoring software provides the calculation automatically based on scow 
sensor data. This estimated volume must be recorded on the USACE 
Transportation and Placement Log (TPL) form

4.4 Virtual Inspection
In addition to the on-site inspections performed by Government and Contractor 
personnel, virtual inspection provided by the contractor through webcam(s) 
shall be available to Government and regulatory agency personnel. Failure by 
the contractor to maintain a functioning Virtual Inspection system may 
require the Government to shut-down dredging operations until it is restored.

5.   General Requirements

5.1   Overdepth and Side Slopes

5.1.1   Allowable Overdepth

To cover the inaccuracies of the dredging process, material actually removed 
from within the specified areas to be dredged (pay template), including 
allowable pay overdepth as specified below, will be estimated and paid for at 
the contract unit price.

Allowable overdepth dredging will be permitted to a depth of not more than 
1.5 ft for all dredging areas.  The required dredging depth as shown on the 
drawings is 52 ft below MLW.  An allowable overdepth dredging will be 
measured and paid for at the applicable contract price in the same manner as 
specified for the overlying material.

5.1.2   Side Slopes

The side slope dredging requirements as shown on the drawings are as follows:
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Non-Rock material: 1V to 3H 
Rock material: 1V to 1H

Material removed below any pay slope plane will not be estimated for payment. 
Sloughing side slopes shall not be the basis for claims against the 
Government. End slopes, where indicated on the drawings, shall be treated in 
the same manner as side slopes.

5.1.3   Excessive Dredging

Material taken from beyond the allowable overdepth or side slope limits will 
be deducted from the total amount dredged as excessive dredging, or excessive 
side-slope dredging and no payment will be made for material removed below 
the allowable overdepths. Material from beyond the pay template will not be 
included in the pay quantity. Materials dredged from below the depth limit 
which result in extra costs shall be the responsibility of the Contractor.  
Nothing here shall be construed to prevent the inclusion in the measurement 
of material dredged for the removal of shoals performed in accordance with 
the applicable of the paragraph: FINAL EXAMINATION AND ACCEPTANCE in section 
00800,1.15.

5.1.4   The contractor shall submit as part of Quality Control Plan specific 
methods and controls that will be put in place to ensure that dredging below 
-53.5 ft mlw is minimized.

5.2   If during the dredging or upon completion of the post-dredging surveys 
and soundings, materials are found above the required dredging depth of 52 ft 
below MLW, these materials shall be removed immediately by the Contractor to 
achive the contract required dredging depth of 52 ft.

5.3   The maximum allowable depth of non-rock material to remain over the 
rock prior to blasting shall be 1.0 foot.

5.3    not used
 
5.4 Reprofiling

Reprofiling of the channel in any area at any time is prohibited.

5.4.1 Bed Leveling (Bar Dragging) to Eliminate Local Pinnacles

Bed leveling (bar dragging) to eliminate local pinnacles in previously 
dredged areas may be used with the prior written approval of the COR with the 
following conditions:
 
5.4.1.1   The bar shall not be dragged into an adjacent contract area or into 
any adjacent acceptance area that has already been accepted by the USACE.
 
5.4.1.2   Any material that is deposited into an adjacent contract area, or 
into an adjacent acceptance area that has already been accepted, which in the 
opinion of the COR was the result of bar dragging, shall be immediately 
removed by the contractor at no cost to the USACE.

5.5   Order and Sequence of Work

5.5.1   Interference with Navigation
5.5.1.1   The Contractor shall minimize interference with the use of channels 
and passages. The Contracting Officer will direct the shifting or moving of 
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dredges, drill barges and other plant or the interruption of dredging 
operations to accommodate the movement of vessels and floating equipment if 
necessary.  
 
5.5.1.2  Historic information on vessel traffic is maintained by the USCG 
Vessel Traffic Service (USCG-VTS). Vessel operations are subject to the 
USCG's Regulated Navigational Area.

5.5.1.3   The Contractor shall meet at least weekly with representatives of 
the Army Corps of Engineers, USCG-VTS, pilots and terminal operators to 
discuss the schedule of upcoming transits of vessels for the following two 
weeks, and to negotiate windows when these transits shall occur.

5.5.2   Sequence of Work

Upon the Contractor's receipt of the Notice to Proceed (NTP) work shall 
commence within five(5) calendar days.

When removal of non-HARS material is complete in an acceptance area the 
Contractor shall proceed to another acceptance area to remove non-HARS 
material. Non-HARS dredging is prohibited anywhere other than one acceptance 
area at a time, unless directed by the Contracting Officer's Representative 
(COR).
 
Removal HARS and rock material covered by non-HARS material is prohibited in 
an acceptance area until the non-HARS dredging in that acceptance area is 
complete and accepted.
 
Pre-treatment of rock, including but not limited to blasting, hammering, 
sawing or other means of mechanically fracturing the rock is prohibited in an 
acceptance area until the non-HARS dredging is complete and accepted.

5.5.2.1   The contract area is divided into eight (8) Acceptance Areas "A1", 
"A2", "B1", "B2", "B3", "C" and  "D" and the Outer Side Slope Area. 

5.6  separation plan

5.6.1  After  all non-HARS material in these Material Reaches has  been 
dredged with the environmental bucket, dredging operations will cease.  Two 
surveys will then be performed by the Contractor:

5.6.1.1   A bathymetric survey will be conducted of the area, using a 
frequency suitable for providing reflection from the surface of Holocene 
black silt.  The post-environmental bucket dredging bathymetric survey will 
be compared with the pre-dredge survey to determine if any areas appear to 
have residual  black silt thicker than 6 inches.

5.6.1.2   A side-scan sonar survey will also be conducted, by a 
3rd-party-contractor, to map the extent of any remaining black silt.  The 
side-scan sonar data will be analyzed by a technical expert familiar with 
such analyses (e.g. someone from the firm hired to conduct the side-scan 
sonar survey, or other technical expert).

5.6.1.3    Reaches that appear to have remaining black silt, based on either 
the bathymetric survey data or the side-scan sonar data, will be cored with a 
gravity-coring device to determine if any areas of black silt remain with 
thicknesses greater than 6 inches.  If areas of black silt thicker than 6 
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inches remain anywhere in these Material Reaches, those areas within the 
reach must be re-dredged with an environmental bucket.  An on-site USACE 
Construction Field Office Inspector (QA Inspector) will verify that portions 
of any Material Reach characterized by black silt exceeding 6-inch thickness 
have been re-dredged with the environmental bucket.  Copies of these surveys, 
and analysis reports, will be provided to the NY District Operations 
Division, Dredged Material Management Section, prior to any re-dredging.  
When re-dredging of all black silt areas has been completed, the on-site QA 
Inspector shall fax a notice to the HARS manager, Operations Division, 
indicating that all non-HARS material has been satisfactorily removed from 
these Material Reaches . 

5.6.2  It is the responsibility of the dredging contractor to ensure that the 
conditions specified in paragraph 5.6.1.3 above are met prior to dredging 
HARS-suitable material.  If NY District determines that non-HARS (upland) 
material, according to the conditions specified in paragraph 5.6.1.3 above, 
is transported offshore and placed or leaked anywhere offshore, the U.S. 
Environmental Protection Agency will be notified for potential enforcement 
action.

5.7  NOTICE TO MARINERS 

The Contractor shall request the Coast Guard to publish a NOTICE TO MARINERS 
prior to the initiation of any placement/disposal activities.  The Contractor 
shall also coordinate all dredging and transportation activities with the 
U.S. Coast Guard Sector New York, Vessel Traffic Service Branch at 
718-354-4191 or facsimile 718-354-4190.  Every vessel engaged in the 
transportation of dredged material shall have its name or number, and owner's 
name, painted in letters and numbers at least fourteen (14) inches high, on 
both port and starboard sides of the vessel.  These name and numbers shall be 
kept distinctly legible at all times, and no vessel not so marked, shall be 
used to transport dredged material, or place dredged material.  

Scow Identification and Certification:  All scows that will be used, and/or 
may be used, during this dredging project must be identified prior to the 
first day of dredging.  Scows identified for use on the project must be 
certified to be fully operational, mechanically sound, completely seaworthy, 
and free of leaks or other defects.

5.8   Floatable Material and Debris:
 
All floatable material and debris excavated during the dredging project, 
including, but not limited to, wood, tires, scrap metal, car bodies, shopping 
carts, etc., must be disposed at an existing approved upland disposal area.  
Should the Contractor encounter floatable material and/or debris, a copy of a 
letter granting the permission of appropriate authorities to use an existing 
approved upland area must be submitted to the Contracting Officer and/or his 
Representative.  Floatable material and/or debris must never be transported 
to the HARS or other open-water placement location.  Only dredged material 
approved for open-water placement shall be placed at designated open-water 
placement locations.  The contractor will be responsible for retrieving 
non-approved materials from open-water placement sites if such placement 
occurs.

5.9   The Contracting Officer, or his Representative, reserves the right to 
have Corps of Engineers and/or the Environmental Protection Agency Inspectors 
accompany all trips to the placement site to certify compliance with the 
above.
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5.10 CDIs are not authorized to operate towing vessel equipment, and in 
particular, remotely operated scow control equipment. CDIs are required to 
use hand-held laser range finders (required to be aboard all towing vessels 
used for dredged material placement) to determine the tow lengths used at the 
time of dredged material placement in the event of scow monitoring 
equipment/software failure. CDIs are required to communicate with the towing 
vessel crew to obtain information necessary to document the position of the 
scow at the time placement occurs. In the event of scow monitoring 
equipment/software malfunction, the CDI must complete a map of the placement 
area showing the position of the scow at the time scow doors were first 
opened, including the distance from the towing vessel to the scow (as 
determined using the hand-held laser range finder), the towing vessel DGPS 
position at the time of initial scow door opening, the vessel direction of 
travel, and the bearing to the scow from the towing vessel. Manually prepared 
maps, if necessary, associated with an ocean placement trip, should also be 
faxed to NY District with the TPLF and other required documents. If TPLFs 
(electronically or manually produced) and any other required placement 
documents are not received within 2 hours of each placement event, scows may 
be directed to standby at the dredging site until all items have been 
received at NY District. TPLFs and other paperwork associated with placement 
trips to artificial reefs must be received within 4 hours of placement.

5.11 Digital Photography of Loaded Scows

Each scow loaded with dredged material must be clearly photographed with a 
working digital camera by the NYD Inspector/personal after loading, prior to 
transport away from the dredging site. Flash photography must be used if 
darkness or other conditions require supplemental illumination. The 
contractor will be responsible for ensuring that sufficient lighting is 
provided, as required, such that digital photographs taken clearly show the 
type and characteristics (color, texture, stone size, etc.) of dredged 
material within  loaded scows, regardless of weather conditions or time of 
day. At least one photograph is required, however, additional photographs may 
be required to document the characteristics of the dredged material, and the 
condition of the scow. The minimum resolution required for each photograph is 
1200 x 1600 pixels. Digital cameras used for the photography must be capable 
of both wide and narrow angle photographs. Photographs must be digitally 
imprinted with the date and time of each photograph, the trip number, and the 
scow identification. Each clearly visible digital photograph, taken by NYD 
Inspectors, of every loaded scow prior to it leaving the dredging site, must 
be submitted to with the other scow monitoring data (TPL form, etc.) for 
posting on the scow monitoring website. 

5.12  Additional Placement Guidelines

More detailed guidelines information will be provided prior to commencement 
of dredging, particularly at the ocean placement meeting. Additional 
placement guidelines and modifications may be provided to the dredging 
contractor at any time during the dredging contract.

5.13 Dredged Material Placement/Ocean Placement Meeting

A meeting will be held at the NY District Operations Division conference room 
no more than 15 days before dredging of material for open-water placement 
begins, and no less than 7 days before dredging of material for ocean 
placement begins, to discuss the placement guidelines and other aspects of 
dredged material placement and monitoring.  Representatives from the dredging 
contractor must include the project manager, dredging equipment operator, 
towing vessel captains, CDI, a representative of the scow monitoring 
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contractor, members of the NY District Operations Division associated with 
dredged material placement and monitoring activities, and others invited by 
the contractor or NY District.  The day and time of the meeting will be at 
the discretion of the NY District Operations Division and must be coordinated 
by the dredging contractor at least one week before the day of the meeting.  
Ocean placement of dredged material must not occur until the ocean placement 
meeting has occurred.

6.   Dredging and Placement of "Non-rock materials" Unsuitable for placement 
at the HARS.

6.1 All Non-Rock material that is capable of being removed using an 
"environmental" bucket shall be dredged with an "environmental" bucket to 
refusal.  The "non-rock" dredged material is composed predominantly of the 
material identified in para. 2.2.1.2 item numbers 6 and 7 that are deposited 
within the dredging limits as shown on the contract drawings is considered 
unsuitable for placement at the HARS.  

The Contractor Quality Control(CQC) System Manager and staff, the Contracting 
Officer Representatives ,shall jointly determine the character of materials 
to be disposed of at the non-ocean placement site or designated upland 
disposal sites.
 
Upon completing the dredging of non-rock material Unsuitable for HARS 
placement with the environmental bucket in an acceptance area, the contractor 
shall notify the contracting officer for a final inspection to ensure all 
up-land material that can be dredged with the environmental bucket has been 
removed. 

These dredged materials shall be placed at approved designated upland 
placement sites unless directed by the COR.

6.2 Offloading, Processing And Disposal Facilities

1) The bidders shall identify with their bids the Offloading, Processing and 
Disposal Facilities or site(s) for the non-ocean placement site(s).  The 
Contractor shall submit a schedule and the anticipated quantity to be placed 
at the disposal site(s).(See Section 00800). 

2) The following site shall be the only non-ocean placement site used for 
Option Item NO.0006 if awarded
Disposal Site: Newark Bay Confined Disposal Facility (NBCDF)
Operator: Port Authority of New York and New Jersey
Location: Newark Bay 
Point of contact:  Mr. James Cleary
Phone Number: 973-792-4666

The Contractor will be required to pay an additional management fee of $36.75 
per cubic yard disposed at the NBCDF.  Placement of non-rock and non-HARS 
Materials at the Newark Bay Confined Disposal Facility (NBCDF)shall be at the 
direction of the Contracting Officer or the Contracting Officer's 
Representative.  Placement of the non-rock material "Unsuitable for placement 
at the HARS" at the NBCDF will be directed on a "scow by scow" basis.  See 
the Federal Consistency Determination/Water Quality Certification in Section  
00902.
 
All other payment to the Port Authority of New York & New Jersey shall be in 
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accordance with the requirements specified in the NBCDF Final Operation and 
Management Plan.

6.3 All Non-rock materials" Unsuitable for placement at the HARS as shown on 
the drawings capable of being removed using an "environmental" bucket shall 
be removed with an "environmental" bucket to refusal.  The defining 
characteristics of an environmental bucket are as follows:
 
a. The bucket shall be provided with welded steel covers and rubber seals 
specifically designed and installed by the bucket manufacturer to minimize 
leakage from the closed bucket.
 
b. The closed bucket shall be equipped with vertical side plates, with rubber 
seals, which overlap or some method to reduce sediment loss at closure and 
shall act as an enclosure to eliminate redeposit of soil from the bucket. 

c. The bucket shall be equipped with a switch, with signal light in the 
control station, to verify bucket closure and seal and shall be kept in 
working order.  

When sensors indicate that the environmental bucket has not sealed properly, 
the operator will raise the bucket through the water column slowly and with 
care so as to minimize resuspension of material.  Before continuing dredging, 
the Contractor will assess why the bucket did not close and take appropriate 
corrective action(s.) If sensors are malfunctioning they shall be repaired 
immediately. If debris or obstructions are the cause, then operation of the 
bucket will proceed in a careful and vigilant manner to avoid damaging the 
equipment as well as minimize resuspension of material. The COR shall be 
notified should excessive debris be encountered.  The contractor shall 
document their procedures in their Quality Control Plan.
  
d. The bucket will be designed to produce a flat cut and to minimize 
resuspension during closing and lifting.

e.  The Contractor will use a combination of software, sensors and data to 
produce a system that will allow the dredge operator to see the location of 
the bucket in 3 dimensions in real time.  The bucket will be displayed on the 
monitor in the dredge operating cab relative to the existing bottom.  The 
system will use a 3 dimensional differential global positioning system (3D 
dGPS) to determine the position of the dredge and real time data from tide 
gages to determine the position of the dredge.  Sensors placed on the dredge 
will keep track of the rotation of the digging machine and, as appropriate, 
crane angle, cable let out, arm position, joint position and any other 
sensors required to accurately reproduce the position of the bucket.

A shop drawing of the contractor's bucket shall be provided to the 
Contracting Officer for approval prior to the commencement of dredging. 

6.4  No transport of scows fully or partially loaded with dredged material 
for open-water placement, shall be done unless the CDI, approved by the 
Contracting Officer or Contracting Officer Representative (COR) is present at 
the dredging site to verify that all of the dredging site requirements 
associated with transport and placement of dredged material have been met.  
The CDI shall visually inspect the dredged material, and take digital 
photographs to document the conditions of the dredged material and complete 
other CDI duties associated with the dredging site.
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6.5   For the purpose of progress payment, the Contractor shall perform 
bathymetric surveys immediately following removal of debris (if needed) and 
prior to removing any non-rock material destined for the upland placement 
site to determine the contract dredged volume of non-rock materials for 
disposal at the upland placement facility.  The contract volume is derived 
from volume calculations taken from a pre- and post-dredge bathymetric 
surveys based upon in-situ non-rock sediment at the origin of dredge site. 
Refer to Section 00800, Quantity Surveys.   

6.6   When dredging in non-rock material(non-rock unsuitable for placement at 
the HARS), the Contractor shall employ the following best management 
practices:
 
1) No barge overflow shall be permitted during the dredging and transport of 
any non-HARS dredged material(non-rock unsuitable for placement at the HARS).
 
2) Dredging of non-rock (silt) materials shall be accomplished using a closed 
"environmental" bucket.  Dredging of consolidated "new work" material is not 
subject to this equipment restriction, but shall be accomplished using best 
management techniques to minimize the suspension of sediment. 

3) Dredged material shall be placed deliberately in the barge in order to 
prevent spillage of material overboard.
 
4) The dredge shall be operated so as to maximize the bite of the 
environmental bucket.  This will reduce the amount of free water in the 
dredged material and the number of the bites required for completing the job.
 
5) To minimize the loss of material during the excavation the environmental 
bucket lift speed shall not exceed 2 feet per second.
 
6) All barges or scows used to transport sediment shall be of solid hull 
construction or be sealed with concrete, except for material permitted for 
subaqueous disposal.
 
7) Should decanting of water from barges be required before disposal, PANYNJ 
will make berthing area(s) available for dewatering purpose.

The Contractor may use the berthing area as designated by the Contracting 
Officer for this project unless otherwise directed by the Contracting 
Officer. 

The water quality certificate (WQC) has set dewatering requirements. The 
dewatering site is in Newark Bay,the eastern most 400 feet (See Section 
00902)of Berth 63 at the Elizabeth Port Authority Marine Terminal is the 
designated dewatering site.  The POC is Gregory Bulthaupt, 973-690-3482.  The 
site being provided by the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey, if used 
then a dewatering plan will be needed. The plan needs to identify the 
procedure that will be used, and this plan has to provide for at lease two 
barges to be utilized. One barge would hold dredge material, and the other 
would be used to receive water decanted off of the barge holding upland 
material.  The barge with only the decanted water can then be brought back to 
Newark Bay  Channelfor discharge. If the Contractor wishes to use another 
site to dewater it will need to be approved by the Corps of Engineers in 
conjunction with the State(s), and a dewatering plan will also be needed and 
approved by the Corps and the State(s). 

The berth area or piers can be used for settling and decanting (into the 
decant barge) and all decant water shall be discharge into the contract area.
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All operation and management rules shall be in accordance with the 
requirements specified in the State(s) Water Quality Certificate 
(WQC)/Federal Consistency (see Section 00902).  

The Contractor can identify an alternate site for the decanting water scows.  
All Decant water shall be discharged into the contract area. Contractor shall 
submit as per section 00800 1.45.3.A the location and point of contact for 
the decant water holding scow. The alternate site for decant water holding 
scows and decant water discharge shall be in accordance with but not limited 
to the Federal Consistency Determination/Water Quality Certifications and/or 
host state(s).
 
6.7  The Contractor shall submit a schedule for placement of dredged material 
at the disposal facility to the facility's Point of Contact and to the 
Contracting Officer's Representative at least 30 calendar days prior to the 
commencement of the dredging of said material.  The schedule shall indicate 
the anticipated flow of material.
 
6.8  The towing vessel captain is responsible to ensure, prior to the 
departure of the towing vessel from the dredge site, that the forecasted 
weather and sea conditions at the expected time of arrival at the disposal 
facility will allow for safe conditions.  If upon arrival at the disposal 
site facility, prevailing conditions are such that deviation from the 
operating procedures of the disposal facility is necessary to ensure the 
safety of the operation, the responsibility for the determination of a 
minimum safe speed for the towing vessel, and a minimum safe distance will 
rest solely with the captain of the towing vessel.
 
6.9  The Contractor shall be responsible for the transport of dredged 
material and the tie-down of the scow to the designated location identified 
by the disposal operator.  The Contractor shall take all necessary 
precautions for the safety of, and to provide necessary protection to prevent 
damage, injury or loss to any person or property, including but not limited 
to: a) All employees of the Contractor, public, and other persons and 
entities who may be affected by thereby; b) the physical structure(s) in 
surrounding the navigation channel; and c) other property at the upland 
disposal facility, including piers, docks, berths, vessels, markers, lights, 
buoys, and other structures. 

6.10  The dredging and placement logs for dredged material Unsuitable for 
placement at the HARS shall be completed and attached to the Contractor's 
daily CQC report and submitted on a daily basis and.
 

7. PLACEMENT OF DREDGED MATERIAL

7.1 The following requirements are applicable for the loading and towing of 
vessels containing Dredged Materials.

The American Bureau of Shipping (ABS) load lines will be required for all 
Contractors or its authorized dredging or towing contractors using unmanned 
dump scows towing and heading for placement sites beyond the US Boundary 
lines. 

Plimsoll mark disk and Load lines shall be painted and maintained to be 
clearly visible on the scow.

The Tug captain shall be informed of any temporary repairs made to the scow 
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prior to departure.

Scows shall not be overloaded relative to its appropriate A-B Load Line. 
Appropriate A-B Load Lines (draft) shall be included on the USACE-TPL.
 
Photographs should be taken of the loaded scow's plimsoll mark disk and 
respective load line prior to its towing. These shall be submitted with the 
USACE-TPL.

The Quality Control Manager shall assign a person other than the Dredge 
Operator to perform a quality control function to insure scow are loaded 
properly.

Loads should be distributed within the scow and water introduced into the 
scow during the loading process shall be kept to a minimum.

All of the provisions, guidelines, requirements, and instructions (PGRIs) in 
this section of the contract specification must be completed/complied with 
before any dredged material may be placed at a designated ocean placement 
site. Many of the PGRIs must be completed/complied with prior to the start of 
dredging. Any misplaced dredged material deemed to constitute a potential 
hazard to navigation by the Corps will be the sole liability of the dredging 
contractor to remove, as directed by the Corps. This would include, for 
example, placement of dredged material in a navigation channel that results 
in a mound or causes an area of shallower water within the channel; or any 
dredged material placed above a permitted depth associated with an artificial 
reef or at the HARS. The dredging contractor will assume all expenses and 
liabilities associated with creating mounds of dredged material above a 
permitted depth at an artificial reef site or HARS and expenses and 
liabilities associated with bringing such mounds below permitted depths.

7.1.2 Personnel Notification: Section 02900 of the contract specification 
must be provided to all contractor personnel working on any aspect of 
open-water placement of dredged material associated with this project, 
including personnel loading scows at the dredging site, personnel working on 
scows at the dredge site, personnel onboard towing vessels at the dredging 
site or while towing scows, including USACE NY District certified Corps 
Disposal Inspectors, and personnel aboard scows being towed. All personnel 
associated with loading of scows, transportation of dredged material, and 
placement of dredged material must be familiar with the guidelines and 
requirements contained in this portion of the contract specifications. Prior 
to the start of dredging, the contractor must submit a letter to the NY 
District listing the name, position title, and job description of each person 
who will be working on the towing vessels used to transport dredged material, 
each person who will be loading the scows with dredged material at the 
dredging site, and anyone else involved with scows at the dredge site or 
while being towed to the designated placement location. This letter must 
include verification that each person has been provided a copy of this 
portion of the contract specification, has read this portion of the contract 
specification, and understands the requirements described in this contract 
specification as related to their job duties. Additional guidelines and 
directives may be provided at any time during the duration of the dredging 
project and will become part of the contract specifications.

7.2  Ocean Placement Locations for HARS suitable material and ROCK
    
The Government has identified the Historic Area Remediation Site (HARS) for 
placement of dredged material, approved for ocean disposal, removed under 
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this contract.  However, barges that contain less than 25% non-rock material 
(i.e., vessels which contain 75% or more rock material) should not be 
transported to the HARS unless approved by NY District and the U.S.E.P.A.  
(Non-rock material is defined as material that is less than 2.5 inches in 
diameter.)
 
7.2.1   HARS
The Contractor shall perform dredged material placement at specific locations 
within the HARS,defined by the following perimeter coordinates:
(40 is 40 Degrees)
 
Point   LatitudeDMS   LongitudeDMS   LatitudeDDM   LongitudeDDM
B      40 25' 23" N   73 53' 34" W   40 25.38' N   73 53.57' W
D      40 25' 22" N   73 52' 08" W   40 25.37' N   73 52.13' W
F      40 23' 13" N   73 52' 09" W   40 23.22' N   73 52.15' W
G      40 23' 13" N   73 51' 28" W   40 23.22' N   73 51.47' W
H      40 22' 41" N   73 51' 28" W   40 22.68' N   73 51.47' W
I      40 22' 41" N   73 50' 43" W   40 22.68' N   73 50.72' W
L      40 25' 22" N   73 50' 44" W   40 25.37' N   73 50.73' W
N      40 25' 22" N   73 49' 19" W   40 25.37' N   73 49.32' W
O      40 21' 35" N   73 49' 19" W   40 21.58' N   73 49.32' W
Q      40 21' 36" N   73 52' 08" W   40 21.60' N   73 52.13' W
T      40 22' 08" N   73 52' 08" W   40 22.13' N   73 52.13' W
U      40 22' 08" N   73 53' 34" W   40 22.13' N   73 53.57' W

DMS = Degrees, Minutes, Seconds
DDM = Degrees, Decimal Minutes

7.2.2   The Contractor will also use exact placement criteria set by the New 
York District Corps of Engineers.  All placement of dredged material within 
the HARS will occur in strict accordance with the placment guidelines and 
locations given at the pre-construction meeting, and any future updates when 
provided by USACE, particularly at the pre-construction meeting.

7.2.3   All non-rock material approved for ocean disposal, excluding floating 
debris and trash, shall be transported to the HARS, unless otherwise directed.
 
7.2.4   Rock

1)The Government has identified the Axel Carlson Reef for placement of 
dredged rock (i.e., vessels that contain 75% or more rock material) that is 
approved for ocean disposal.
 
The rock material to be dredged, exclusive of all debris, floatable material, 
and other materials not approved for ocean placemen. The artificial reef site 
is located approximately~60 statute miles from project area to southern end 
of Axel Carlson Reef (see maps in section 00901)
 
Note: The coordinates of the exact location of the grid used for placement of 
dredged material at the HARS and artificial Reef will be provided during the 
pre-construction meeting and may be changed at any time during the dredging 
project.

7.3 General Requirements: ALL PLACEMENT ACTIVITIES MUST BE RECORDED, AND 
REQUIREMENTS ADHERED TO, AS SPECIFIED BELOW.

a. Twenty four (24) hours prior to departure of the first project vessel from 
port for the open water placement of any dredged material, the Contractor 
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must notify the New York District USACE by telephone. Calls regarding 
departures must be made to the Dredged Material Management Section at (917) 
790-8538 or x8427. The Contractor must furnish the Contractor name, project 
name, CDI name and estimated time of departure.
 
b. The Contracting Officer, or his Representative, reserves the right to have 
Corps of Engineers and/or Environmental Protection Agency employees and other 
invited representatives accompany all trips to the placement site to observe 
placement activities and/or certify compliance with any contract 
specifications or environmental regulations.
 
c. The Contracting Officer, or his authorized Representative, must give
notice of sailing by telephone, or via direct radio transmission between the 
Contractor's tug and the US Coast Guard two hours prior to departure of a 
vessel from port. Telephone calls must be made to (718) 354-4088.
 
d. CDI must submit reports of all placement activities authorized by this 
contract on the basis of one report for each scow of dredged material within 
2 hours after each placement event. 

In addition to the TPLF, a checklist must be completed for each ocean 
placement trip. Any items receiving a "NO" answer are considered 
discrepancies and must be reported immediately to the Notification List. 
Discrepancies that must be noted by the CDI on the TPL form and checklist and 
must be reported immediately to the Notification List include, but are not 
limited to, the following items

-A scow has a mechanical problem, a leak, or visible damage that may cause 
leaking.
-A scow contains more than the maximum volume allowed for placement during a 
single trip.
-A scow has a noticeable list
-A trail of leaking dredged material is visible behind the scow
-A scow monitoring system (Primary or Secondary) is not functioning properly
-Fathometer, radar, vessel DGPS, and any other equipment/information
necessary to conduct CDI duties are not present or are not fully functional.
-Scow draft pressure varies more than 20 points, or 1.5 feet of draft, from 
the value at the dredge site.
-A gradual increase or decrease in scow draft pressure values as recorded by 
the scow draft sensor, exceeding 12 points (or actual scow draft of more than 
1 foot) is observed.
-Any water depths observed anywhere within an artificial reef boundary within 
15 feet of the permitted water depth at the reef, or within 15 feet of a 
depth specified by NY District.
-Placement occurred in the incorrect grid cell
-Any placement outside of the designated placement grid, including locations 
within the HARS, the HARS Buffer Zone, shipwreck Buffer Zones, the HARS 
No-Discharge Zone, and all areas outside of the HARS.
-Any placement outside of the designated artificial reef boundary

CDI should check each item as appropriate, at the dredging site, while 
underway to the placement location, during placement, and following 
placement. Copies of the checklist must be completed by CDI during each 
placement trip, signed and dated by the CDI, and submitted to the NY District 
on a weekly basis. Any discrepancies must be recorded on the TPLF or a 
separate report. Separate reports must include the name of the CDI, the date 
and time of the incident, and a detailed description of any discrepancy. 
These supplemental reports must be submitted at the same time TPLFs are 
submitted. 
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e. Contractor must receive grid coordinates for the placement location at the 
HARS before dredging starts; usually at the pre-construction meeting. 
Individual grid cells may be as small as 100 feet wide and 200 feet long. 
Placement must be made while towing scows in the direction of the longest 
grid cell dimension, unless otherwise directed by the NY District. All 
placement events must be recorded and signed by the master of the tow. Copies 
must be submitted to the U.S. Coast Guard no later than the fourth day after 
each week of activity. The Coast Guard address is:
 
Captain of the Port of New York
212 Coast Guard Drive
Staten Island, New York 10305

f. Every vessel engaged in the transportation of dredged material must have 
its name or number, and owner's name, painted in letters and numbers at least 
fourteen (14) inches high, on both port and starboard sides of the vessel. 
These names and numbers must be kept distinctly legible at all times, and 
vessels not so marked, cannot be used to transport or dump dredged material

7.4 Placement of Dredged Material Suitable for Ocean Disposal,
 General:

a. A National Marine Fisheries Services-approved Observer, at the
Contractor's expense, must be aboard the tug transporting a loaded scow to 
the ocean placement sites. The observer will have the responsibility for 
determining the presence of endangered species (sea turtles and whales) 
during transit to, and upon arrival at the location for all placement 
activities. Upon arrival at the placement site, placement of dredged material 
may occur only if no specimens of endangered species are observed to be 
present within a 0.25 nautical mile of the placement site. If endangered 
species are observed to be present within 0.25 nautical mile of the 
designated placement location, then the placement of dredged material must 
not occur. Placement of the dredged material may occur only when the observed 
animals have moved outside the 0.25 nautical mile zone around the designated 
placement location, or have completely departed the site. In all such cases 
where whales or sea turtles have been encountered, the observer must submit a 
written report incorporating the following information: animal type (Whale or 
sea turtle); the specific species (if known); the date, time and location of 
the sighting (latitude, longitude); approximate distance away from the vessel 
and scow/barge; number of individuals observed; behavior (feeding, nursing, 
migrating, etc.,). If a CDI is to be used for this function, he/she should 
possess or acquire, prior to the initiation of the project, valid 
certification from the National Marine Fisheries Service or other accredited 
agency of training on techniques for identifying species, and preparing 
applicable reports for instances where endangered species are encountered. 
Twenty-one (21) days prior to departure of the first project vessel from port 
for open water placement of any dredged material, the Contractor must submit 
a letter to the New York District with the names and certification 
information of all NMFS Observers who will be working on the project. The 
Contractor must furnish Observer names, companies Observers are
affiliated with if not independent Observers, and the expected duration of 
employment of Observers who will begin service at the start of the project. 
CDI who are also NMFS Observers may fulfill the duties of both positions.
 
b. The towing vessel captain and the CDI must jointly determine and agree, 
prior to the departure of the towing vessel from the dredging site, that the 
forecasted weather and sea conditions at the expected time of placement of 
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dredged material within the HARS or artificial reef site will:
 
1) allow for the safeguard of personnel and property during the towing 
operation and full release of material from the scow at the designated 
location and

2) not result in a loss of dredged material from the scow due to waves 
breaking in the scow. 

If weather/sea conditions will not permit placement of dredged material at 
the designated grid cell, the scow must not be towed from the dredging site 
until conditions improve and allow safe and accurate dredged material 
placement.
 
c. The distance between the towing vessel and the placement scow when placing 
the dredged material must be noted by the CDI on the TPL form used to 
document each trip. A hand-held laser range finder, manufactured no earlier 
than 1998 and rated to measure accurate distance to at least 1000 yards, must 
be aboard each towing vessel for use in determining the distance between the 
towing vessel and placement scow.
 
d. DGPS navigation and fathometer equipment must be present and fully 
operational on board the towing vessel and must be calibrated periodically in 
accordance with the manufacturer's guidelines. The instrumentation must also 
conform to current industry standards. Re-calibration of the instrumentation 
will be required in instances where major modifications to the towing vessel 
have been made. Specific documentation certifying the accuracy of instruments 
may be requested by the USACE. Fixed aids to navigation, with known 
latitude-longitude coordinates, should be used periodically to double-check 
the accuracy of navigation equipment. Likewise, locations with a known depth 
and stable bottom should be used to periodically double-check accuracy of 
fathometers.
 
f. Scows may not be transported from the dredging site for offshore placement 
of dredged material unless the tugs DGPS navigation system, scow monitoring 
equipment and software, tug fathometer, hand-held laser rangefinder, scow 
radio-control system (if used), digital camera, and backup radio on scow(if 
scowman is used) are all in full working order and provide correct 
information. However, if scow monitoring contractor personnel are 
servicing/repairing the primary scow monitoring equipment, the backup scow 
monitoring equipment may be used, and an affected scow may be transported for 
ocean placement. The backup scow monitoring equipment must only be used on 
two consecutive placement trips of a scow. The backup scow monitoring 
equipment and software is an emergency backup to the primary scow monitoring 
equipment and must not be routinely used.
 

7.5 Protocol for Placement of Dredged Material at Open Water Sites:

1-Protocol for Placement of Dredged Material at Open Water Sites
To help ensure proper placement of dredged material at the Historic Area 
Remediation Site (HARS), the following placement protocol must be followed:

-Scows used on this project must not be used for any other dredging project 
unless written approval is obtained from NY District.

-Continuous monitoring by equipment and the Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDI) 
must be maintained from the time a scow is ready to be transported to an 
open-water placement site, until placement is complete, regardless of the 
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amount of time required.

-Scows loaded with any quantity of dredged material transported from the 
dredging site, must have all monitoring equipment functioning and recording 
data, and have a CDI present to observe monitoring data and perform Inspector 
duties.

-The same towing vessel used to transport scows to open-water placement 
locations must transport scows from the dredging area; rendezvousing with 
open-water towing vessels outside of the dredging contract area must not 
occur.

2-When CDI place the notification telephone calls, they must state their 
name, the dredging project they are serving as a CDI on, the name of the 
towing vessel, the date, the time, and a brief description of the checklist 
item and the reason for the "NO" answer(s) for any checklist items.

a. Prior to leaving the dredging site, scows must be inspected to ensure 
correct operation of mechanical features. Scows must also be inspected for 
the presence of any conditions that may cause navigation problems. The scow 
radio-control system (if used on the project) and the Primary and Backup 
systems must be inspected for correct operation. A hand-held laser range 
finder, with a range of at least 1000 feet, manufactured no earlier than 
2001, must be carried aboard each towing vessel. Hand-held laser range 
finders must be tested prior to departure from the dredge site. If any 
problems with the scow, radio-control system, Primary and Backup scow 
monitoring systems, video camera, or laser range finder, are encountered, 
corrections must be made before offshore transport of the scow may proceed, 
except when scow monitoring contractor personnel are onboard or attempting to 
fix a scow monitoring problem, in which case placement would proceed using 
the Backup scow monitoring equipment. However, the backup scow monitoring 
equipment/software must not be used on more than two consecutive placement 
trips.
 
b. Scows must be inspected for the presence of any conditions that may cause 
potential leakage. Prior to loading an empty scow at the dredging site, the 
empty scow must be inspected for presence of large dents or visible holes.  
Any holes must be repaired prior to placing any dredged material in the scow. 
Dents must be closely examined to ensure that a hole is not present, or that 
the hull strength is not compromised. The juncture of the two split hulls, 
when the scow is closed, must form a straight line and the rubber gasket must 
form a tight seal. Damage to the rubber seal or juncture must be repaired 
prior to loading the scow. Scow draft/pressure values as recorded by the scow 
draft sensor at the dredging site at the time the scow is towed away for 
open-water placement must be recorded on the TPL form by the CDI. Scow 
draft/pressure values as recorded by the scow draft sensor must also be 
recorded 30 minutes after departing the dredge site. Scow draft/pressure 
values as recorded by the scow draft sensor at the designated placement 
location, just prior to scow door opening, must also be recorded on the TPL 
form by the CDI.
 
c. Scows must be observed for potential leaking of dredged material, as
indicated by visible turbidity plumes (muddier water) behind the scow, or 
significant change in the scow draft (more than 1.5 feet). The scow draft 
pressure values as recorded by the scow draft sensor, or actual draft values 
displayed by the scow monitoring software, at the start of the trip and just 
before scow opening, must be recorded on the TPLF for every trip, regardless 
of the values or variability. Scows exhibiting draft changes of more than one 
foot may be leaking. A gradual increase or decrease in scow draft of more 
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than one foot may indicate leakage, and must be noted on the TPLF, and also 
must be reported to the Notification List immediately. If the scow has not 
reached the Verazanno Narrows bridge, the scow must be towed back to the 
dredging site to determine the cause of the change in draft. If the scow is 
seaward of the Verazanno Narrows bridge, the scow may be transported to the 
designated placement location. In this case, the scow draft should continue 
to be highly scrutinized for the possible need for emergency procedures. If a 
situation arises that requires emergency dumping of dredged material, all 
reasonable efforts to dump outside of navigation channels must be made. 
Steady, gradualchanges in scow draft may also indicate that dredged material 
is leaking from the scow, or water is leaking into the scow's hull. If 
gradual draft changes appear to occur regularly, the scow must be examined to 
determine if a leak is present.
 
d. After ensuring that all inspections have been performed at the dredging 
site, and compliance with all provisions and guidelines associated with scow 
loading and use has been met, scows must be brought to the designated grid 
cell, or coordinates, of the HARS, or other designated placement location, 
using the DGPS navigation systems of the tugboat and the scow monitoring 
software onboard the tugboat. Placement in the appropriate location, and scow 
draft immediately prior to scow door opening, must be documented by the CDI 
using the scow monitoring software while the scow position and draft 
information are monitored automatically by the scow monitoring system. Scows 
should be towed no faster than 2 knots, unless weather/sea conditions require 
higher speed to maintain safe and reliable navigation. Lengths of towlines 
should be no longer than 200 feet, unless weather/sea conditions require 
longer tow lengths to maintain safe and reliable navigation. Regardless of 
the conditions at the time of placement, tow lines must not be longer than 
500 feet at the time of placement. CDI must measure the distance from the 
towing vessel to the scow at the time of placement using the hand-held laser 
range finder and record the value on the TPL form.  During each trip to the 
HARS and/or reef, the dredged material contained in a scow must be able to be 
placed within individual grid cells as small as 100 feet wide and 200 feet 
long. Dredged material must never be placed outside of designated grid areas 
of the HARS or artificial reefs.
 
e. If the Primary scow monitoring equipment/software does not show reliable 
DGPS coordinates in the vicinity of the designated placement grid or other 
designated placement location, or is not functional, the Backup scow 
monitoring equipment/software must be used to locate the placement site and 
estimate the scow position during placement. Length of towlines must be 
measured using the hand-held laser range finder. The bearing to the scow from 
the towing vessel must also be noted at the time of placement. Tow lengths 
must be less than 200 feet unless ocean/weather conditions require longer 
lines for safe navigation. Vessel navigation must be maintained in the 
direction of the maximum grid dimension for all placements, to the greatest 
extent possible. The angular displacement of the scow from the towing vessel 
course (track line) must be estimated by sighting the scow behind the towing 
vessel while holding a protractor with the 90 mark pointing directly behind 
the towing vessel in line with the vessel track line(wake).  A pencil must 
then be used to point at the scow, to the left or right of the
90 mark, to determine the angular displacement off of the towing vessel track 
line, recorded as degrees to the left or right when sighting the scow, 
rounded to the nearest 5. Scows directly behind the tug would be reported at 
0 angular displacement. (a scow displaced 10 to the left of the 90 mark on 
the protractor would be reported as 10 left, etc.) This angle must be 
recorded on the TPL form, along with the following information if this option 
is used:
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1) Coordinates of the tug at the start and end of placement
2) Length of tow line (distance from tug stern to scow bow)
3) Angular displacement of scow from trackline of tug
4) Estimate of lateral displacement of scow from the towing vessel trackline
5) Estimated longitude and latitude of scow at time of door opening and 
closing

The lateral displacement may be estimated by the following formula (for
angular displacements up to 20):
 displacement = towlength x sine of angular displacement
The following values of sine may be used:
 5 degrees of angular displacement - sine = 0.087
10 degrees of angular displacement - sine = 0.174
15 degrees of angular displacement - sine = 0.259
20 degrees of angular displacement - sine = 0.342

For example, when using a 200 foot towlength, a scow is observed to track 15 
degrees to the right of the tug trackline. The estimated displacement of the 
scow is 

200 feet x 0.259 = 52 feet

This means that when plotting the scow position on a map of the placement 
area, the scow would be plotted ~50 feet to the right and ~200 feet behind 
the position of the tug. The errors in estimating increase with longer 
towlengths. Because of this, it is critical to maintain as short a towlength 
as possible if the Backup scow monitoring equipment/software or tug's DGPS 
navigation system is used for placement. Perimeter grid cells are not 
permitted for use if Primary scow monitoring equipment/software is not 
functioning. The closest adjacent grid cell toward the center of the grid 
must be used.
 
f. If neither the Primary nor Backup scow monitoring equipment/software show 
reliable DGPS coordinates in the vicinity of the designated placement grid or 
other designated placement location, or is not functional, or weather/sea 
conditions prevent reliable maneuvering of the scow, the tugboat DGPS must be 
used to position the scow at the center of the grid, or other backup location 
in the grid as specified by NY District. Length of towlines must be measured 
using the hand-held laser range finder. The bearing to the scow from the 
towing vessel must also be noted at the time of placement. Tow lengths must 
be less than 200 feet unless ocean/weather conditions require longer lines 
for safe navigation. The angular displacement of the scow from the towing 
vessel course (track line) must be estimated by sighting the scow behind the 
towing vessel while holding a protractor. This angle must be recorded on the 
TPL form, along with the following information if this option
is used:

1) coordinates of the tug at the start and end of placement
2) length of tow line (distance from tug stern to scow bow)
3) angular displacement of scow from trackline of tug
4) estimate of lateral displacement of scow from the towing vessel trackline
5) estimated longitude and latitude of scow at time of door opening and 
closing

g. If weather and/or sea conditions prevent reliable measurement of towing 
distance using the hand-held laser range finder, the towing vessel's radar 
must be used to determine the distance and bearing to the scow.
 
h. If neither the Primary nor Backup scow monitoring systems, nor the
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tugboat DGPS systems, provide navigation coordinates, the scow must be 
brought to a suitable location for correction of navigation problems.
Placement of dredged material is not allowed if a reliable DGPS system is not 
providing coordinates at the time of scow door opening.
 
i. The grid center, or other backup placement location, will only be used if 
steps (e) and (f) are attempted without success, or when inclement 
weather/sea conditions prevent reliable maneuvering of the scow. The grid 
center should not be used if inclement weather conditions persist. Placement 
at the grid center is an emergency procedure. Regardless of the size of the 
grid, the scow must be towed with a length of towline such that, at the time 
of placement, both the scow and towing vessel are both within the grid 
boundary. If the Primary scow monitoring system fails after leaving the 
dredging site, the scow must not be used again until a fully operational 
Primary scow monitoring system is installed. However, if scow monitoring 
contractor personnel are onboard or on their way to the transporting vessel 
to service/repair the Primary scow monitoring system, the scow may be used to 
transport dredged material while using the Backup system. The Backup system 
may be used for up to two consecutive placement trips while awaiting 
contractor personnel to service the equipment. No more than two consecutive 
trips to ocean placement sites may be made without the Primary scow 
monitoring equipment/software fully functioning.
 
j. If radio communication with the scow is lost, preventing operation of 
radio-controlled scows, placement must not occurs until the system is 
repaired. Voice contact, through radio or direct communication, must be 
maintained with a scow man, or other personnel, who is riding aboard a scow, 
for the duration of the placement trip. Scow opening must only occur when a 
direct, voice command has been given to personnel aboard the scow, or when 
radio communication with radio-controlled scows is maintained. If the scow's 
engine can not be operated by the radio-control system, and the scow is 
boarded to attempt to fix the engine, the scow must be located at the 
designated placement position if the scow's engine is started. Past use of 
radio-controlled scows revealed that manually starting a scow's engine after 
a failed radio-controlled engine start could cause the "scow open" command to 
be completed, causing the scow to dump at the location of engine startup.  
Any problems with a radio control system must be fixed prior to subsequent
use of the scow. The CDI must note on the TPL form any time the 
radio-controlled scow system malfunctions and manual discharge is required, 
and immediately notify the Notification List.
 
k. A primary and backup radio must be onboard all manned scows, along with 
backup power supplies. Hand signals must never be used to direct the scowman 
regarding scow opening/closing. All personnel aboard scows, or who may board 
scows while transporting dredged material, must be informed that discharge of 
dredged material will only be allowed while voice communication is maintained.
 
l. To help ensure that dredged material is transported and placed at the HARS 
in accordance with the guidelines described above, the following checklist 
has been prepared. Items in the checklist must be reviewed by the CDI at the 
dredging site, while underway, and at the HARS. Any item on the checklist 
that receives a "NO" answer must be reported immediately to the Notification 
List. If the "NO" answer is related to the scow monitoring equipment and/or 
software, the scow monitoring contractor must also be notified immediately. 
These discrepancies must be noted on the TPLF associated with the trip using 
the letter-number code associated with each item. Each placement trip to the 
HARS must use a checklist, to be completed by the CDI working aboard the 
towing vessel, using the scow monitoring software or by hand. A supplemental 
report must be filed and faxed to NY District at (212) 264-1463 if space on 
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the TPLF is not sufficient to explain the discrepancy. The first time a "NO" 
answer occurs, the notification list must be notified. However, if the same 
item continues to receive "NO" answers, telephone calls should not be made 
until the problem is corrected, or if more than three additional trips occur 
without the deficiency being corrected. Checklist copies must be signed and 
dated by the CDI and placed in a file. All original, signed checklists 
associated with this project must be submitted to the NY District on a weekly 
basis for the duration of the project. Checklists must be hand delivered or 
mailed to:
 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, NY District
Dredged Material Management Section
Room 1937, CENANOP-SD
26 Federal Plaza
New York, NY 10278-0090
Attn: Dr. Stephen C. Knowles

m. Original copies of TPL forms for each trip to the HARS, signed and dated 
by the CDI on duty during each trip, must be submitted to the Dredged 
Material Management Section at the above address at the completion of the 
project, or after a CDI has discontinued working as a CDI on the project, 
either temporarily or permanently.
 
n. If the CDI answers "NO" to any item in Part A, dredged material must not 
be transported from the dredging site until any discrepancies have been 
corrected. Only after all requirements have been met, equipment/supplies are 
operable and available, required information has been supplied, etc., as 
indicated by the CDI being able to answer "YES" to all items, is dredged 
material allowed to be transported from the dredging site.
 
o. Two exceptions to this exist: 1) If a backup scow is used, it should be 
noted on the TPL form, but normal placement can continue. 2) When the the 
Primary scow monitoring systems are malfunctioning, dredged material may be 
transported from the dredging site if scow monitoring contractor personnel 
are onboard to fix/service the equipment, or if the Backup scow monitoring 
system is functioning. If any of the items in Part A answered "NO" by the 
CDI, the Notification List must be contacted immediately, even if contractor 
personnel are onboard the towing vessel. Telephone numbers of personnel on 
the Notification List must be supplied to all Corps Disposal Inspectors (CDI) 
working on the dredging project. Reports of discrepancies or unusual events 
must also be faxed by the CDI as soon as possible to (212) 264-1463 and other 
numbers if required by NY District. Discrepancies must be noted on the TPLF 
using the code letter/number associated with each item in the lists. A 
supplemental report must also be faxed if the incident can not be adequately 
documented on the TPLF.
 
p. Parts B and C of the checklist pertain to activities/requirements of CDI 
while underway to the designated placement location and at the placement 
location, respectively. All of these items must be verified by the  CDI 
aboard the transportation vessel. If any of these items are answered "NO" by 
the CDI, the Notification List must be contacted immediately, and any 
supplemental reporting completed.

PART A. DREDGING SITE (Checklists)

A1___ A legible copy of the permit conditions and guidelines, as related to 
scow loading, transport, and dredged material placement, is in possession of 
the CDI.
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A2___ A legible copy of the Placement Guidelines and placement grid map
received at the pre-construction meeting, or any additional instructions or 
guidelines as related to scow loading, transport, and dredged material 
placement, is in possession of the CDI.
 
A3___ The scow being used to transport the dredged material is mechanically 
sound, does not leak, and has no visible damage that may cause leaking.
 
A4___ A regularly used scow was used.
 
A5___ A scow loading table for the scow being towed is aboard the towing 
vessel and available for the CDI to use.*
 
A6___ An estimated dredge material density has been provided by the dredging 
contractor. Estimated density is: ________

A7___ The material being dredged has been observed by the CDI for general 
characteristics (grain size, color, consistency). Majority of material is 
dry/thick/watery, color:______, mud/sand/gravel/rock.
 
A8___ For scows loaded with any rock (rock is defined as any stones greater 
than 2.5 inches in diameter), the estimated rock percent has been recorded on 
the TPL form.
 
A9___ An estimate of the volume of material in the scow has been calculated 
by the CDI using the scow loading table and recorded on the TPL form.
 
A10__ Scow contains less volume of dredged material than the maximum volume 
allowed for placement during a single trip.  

If a scow contains a volume of dredged material greater than the maximum 
volume allowed for placement during a single trip, the volume must be 
decreased below the maximum volume before the dredged material can be 
transported away from the dredge site.
 
A11__ The scow monitoring systems (Primary and Backup) are fully operational 
and are functioning. 

Any scow monitoring system malfunctions must be reported immediately to the 
scow monitoring contractor. Tugs are not allowed to leave the dredging site 
while towing any scows with dredged material if the scow monitoring systems 
are not fully operational. However, if scow monitoring contractor personnel 
are onboard the transporting vessel to service the equipment, or in 
communication with the CDI via cellphone or radio, or on the way to 
repair/service the equipment, the vessel may depart from the dredging site 
while malfunctions are being repaired/corrected. In this case, the Backup 
scow monitoring system must be used and the scow may be transported from the 
site. If the Primary scow monitoring system is not functional, the Backup 
monitoring system may only be used on two consecutive offshore placement 
trips using an affected scow. No more than two consecutive trips without the 
Primary monitoring system can ever be made.
 
A12__ The scow draft pressure value, as displayed by the scow monitoring 
software, has been recorded on the TPL form. (this value should be noted a 
few minutes after leaving the dredging site, while being towed, to allow the 
material in the scow to shift and settle)
 
A13__ A fathometer is fully operational, functioning, and installed on the 
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transporting vessel.
 
A14__ A radio onboard the transporting vessel is operable and can receive 
NOAA marine weather forecasts and ocean conditions.
 
A15__ Current and forecasted marine weather and ocean conditions at the
designated placement location have been monitored on the radio and will allow 
safe and accurate placement of dredged material. Winds at a reporting station 
closest to the placement location are presently blowing _______ from the 
____, with _____ ft seas. Winds forecast for the placement location are 
______ from the ___, with ____ seas.
 
A16__ DGPS navigation system is fully operational, functioning, and
installed aboard the transporting vessel.
 
A17__ A radar system is fully operational, functioning, and installed aboard 
the transporting vessel.
 
A18__ Radio-control system for scow operation (if scowman is not used) is 
fully operational and functioning.
 
A19__ Radio and backup radio system, for communication between scows and 
towing vessels, are aboard scow (if scowman is used), and are fully
operational and functioning.
 
A20__ Hand-held laser range finder, manufactured no earlier than 1998, with 
at least a 1000 foot range, is aboard towing vessel, fully operational and 
functioning, and available for CDI use, along with a set of backup batteries.
 
A21__ A fully operable cell phone that can send and receive calls is in the 
possession of the CDI onboard the towing vessel.
 
A22__ A protractor is available for use by the CDI aboard the
towing vessel.
 
A23__ A pair of dividers, for map/chart distance scaling, is available for 
use by the CDI aboard the towing vessel.
 
A24__ An up-to-date nautical chart that includes the placement area is
available for use by the CDI.
 
A25__ CDI is provided full access to fathometer, radar, vessel DGPS, and any 
other equipment/information necessary to conduct CDI duties.
 
A26__ A digital photograph has been taken of the loaded scow such that the 
level and characteristics of material within the scow can be determined from 
the photograph.
 
A27__ The digital photograph has been downloaded into the scow monitoring 
system for inclusion with the Transportation and Placement Log form

A28___ The satellite, vessel tracking system on the tug is present and
operable.
 
A29__ Full compliance with any other contract or regulatory requirements
related to dredged material placement has been met.
 
A30__ Time of departure from dredging site has been recorded on the TPL form.
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A31__ All other information relative to the dredging site has been entered
into the TPL form.
 
A32__ The CDI activated the scow monitoring software at the dredging site

A33__ The CDI was present at the dredging site to complete all items in this 
section of the checklist

* Unless the scow monitoring software provides the necessary data, scow 
loading tables for each scow used on a dredging project must be provided to 
CDIs working on the project. CDIs must be provided estimated dredged material 
density from the dredging contractor for each loaded scow. The dredged 
material density and scow draft must be used by the CDI to estimate the 
volume of dredged material in each scow at the start of each trip to the 
designated dredged material placement location. This estimated volume must be 
recorded on the USACE Transportation and Placement Log (TPL) form.

PART B . ENROUTE TO THE PLACEMENT LOCATION (Checklists)

B1___ scow pressure/draft from the scow monitoring system has been recorded 
on the TPL form thirty minutes after leaving the dredging site.
 
B2___ Scow draft is being monitored with scow monitoring software to detect 
sudden or gradual changes in draft.
 
B3___ If the CDI is also a NMFS certified marine mammal/endangered species 
observer, observation and appropriate reporting is conducted.
 
B4___ Scow draft pressure varies less than 20 points, or 1.5 feet of draft, 
from the value at the dredge site.
 
B5___ A gradual increase or decrease in scow draft pressure values as 
recorded by the scow draft sensor,exceeding 12 points (or actual scow draft 
of more than 1 foot) is not observed.
 
B6___ Scow does not appear to be listing.
 
B7___ Water behind scow has been observed, if possible, to ensure that no 
turbid water plumes are present.
 
B8___ A fixed reference position, such as a channel marker, has been used to 
ensure that the towing vessel DGPS and scow DGPS positions agree.
 
B9___ Marine weather and sea conditions present and forecast to be present at 
the placement location are periodically monitored. The CDI and towing vessel 
captain may decide to return to the dredging site based on an updated marine 
forecast.

PART C. IN THE VICINITY OF THE PLACEMENT LOCATION (HARS AND/OR REEF)

For artificial reef placement:
 
C1___ Water depths were continuously monitored (a reading taken at least 
every 5 seconds) with the towing vessel fathometer while navigating anywhere 
within the reef boundary.(towing vessel crew must also monitor water depths)
 
C2___ All water depths observed anywhere within the reef boundary were at 
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least 15 feet deeper than the permitted water depth at the reef.
 If any depths less than or equal to 15 feet deeper than the permitted reef 
depth, or other depth specified by NY District, are observed anywhere at the 
reef site, using the towing vessel fathometer, the incident must be reported 
immediately to the Notification List, and the Artificial Reef manager, and 
all areas within 200 feet of the shallower water must not be used for 
placement of dredged material. Other vessels used for transportation of 
dredged rock must be notified of the observation, provided coordinates, and 
instructed not to place additional rock closer than 200 feet of the reported 
position. Anytime depths within 15 feet of the permitted reef depth, or other 
specified depth, are noted by observing a fathometer while traversing a reef 
site, the geographic coordinates and depths must be recorded and reported, 
even if the same locations were previously noted and reported.
 
C3___ If depths less than or equal to 15 feet deeper than the permitted reef 
depth, or other specified depth, are observed anywhere in the reef, the 
latitude, longitude and depth has been recorded.
LATITUDE _____________ LONGITUDE _____________ DEPTH______

For all ocean placement locations:
C4___ Scow radio control equipment operates without any problems.
 
C5___ Placement occurred in correct grid cell and was coordinated with towing 
vessel crew.
 
C6___ Scow draft information immediately prior to scow door opening has been 
recorded on the TPL form.
 
C7___ TPL form was completed using the scow monitoring software, or by hand 
if the software malfunctions, within 30 minutes of scow door opening.
 
C8___ Scow monitoring equipment, transportation vessel navigation
equipment, and all other equipment related to placement of dredged material 
worked without any problems.
 
C9___ All activities associated with placement of dredged materials appeared 
to be conducted in a safe manner.
 
C10__ Nothing occurred that may have resulted in incorrect placement of
dredged material.
 
C12__ TPL form and any supplemental reports faxed to (212) 264-1463 within 2 
hours of scow door, or hopper bin, opening.
 
C13__ For reef placement, TPL form also faxed to the applicable State 
Artificial Reef coordinator within 8 hours of scow door opening.
 
C14__ A copy of the TPL form has been signed by the CDI and placed in a 
file/folder to become part of the permanent record of the trip. All signed 
TPL forms must be submitted to NY District when offshore transport of dredged 
material associated with the project ends, or when the CDI finishes working 
on the project.
 
* Scow loading tables for each scow used on a dredging project must be 
provided to the CDI working on the project. CDI must be provided an estimated 
dredged material density by the dredging contractor for each loaded scow. The 
dredged material density and scow draft must be used by the CDI to estimate 
the volume of dredged material in each scow at the start of each trip to the 
designated dredged material placement location. This estimated volume must be 
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recorded on the USACE Transportation and Placement Log (TPL) form.
 

7.6   The Contractor shall prepare a Daily Report of Operations form and the 
Transportation and Placement Log and shall furnish signed copies thereof to 
the Contracting Officer, or his representative, on a daily basis.  Copies 
shall also be faxed to the HARS Manager at (212) 264-1463 with (212) 264-4260 
as a backup if the 1463 extension is not working.  Copies of the forms are 
attached at the end of Section 00901.  Further instructions on the 
preparation and submittal of these reports will be provided at the 
pre-dredging conference. Contractor shall provide all final forms and other 
reports in an electronic format (PDF, WORD or other acceptable format ) as 
directed by the COR when needed.

8.   Vessel Movement Reporting System (VMRS) 
The Contractor's dredge and equipment shall be designated a Vessel Movement 
Reporting System (VMRS) User required to participate in the Vessel Movement 
Reporting System (VMRS) as a as described in Title 33 Code of Federal 
Regulations part 161.  All VMRS USERS are required to MONITOR the VTS 
frequency, PARTICIPATE in the VMRS and REPORT to the VTC.

The Vessel Movement Reporting System is a system used to manage and track 
vessel movements within a VTS area. This is accomplished by a vessel 
providing information under established procedures as set forth in this 
33CFR161, or as directed by the VTS. 

Vessel Traffic Center (VTC) is the shore-based facility that operates the 
vessel traffic service for the Vessel Traffic Service area or sector within 
such an area.

Vessel Traffic Services (VTS) is a service implemented by the United States 
Coast Guard designed to improve the safety and efficiency of vessel traffic 
and to protect the environment. The VTS has the capability to interact with 
marine traffic and respond to traffic situations developing in the VTS area.

VTS User's Manual is the manual established and distributed by the VTS to 
provide the mariner with a description of the services offered and rules in 
force for that VTS. Additionally, the manual may include chartlets showing 
the area and sector boundaries, general navigational information about the 
area, and procedures, radio frequencies, reporting provisions and other 
information which may assist the mariner while in the VTS area.

VTS User's Manual is available from VTS New York at 212 Coast Guard Drive, 
Staten Island NY 10305.  

8.1   Automatic Identification System (AIS).  
The Contractor shall have a properly installed, operational, type approved 
Automatic Identification System (AIS)that in dredges and Drill Boats:

1-provide information - including the ship's identity, type, position, 
course, speed, navigational status and other safety-related information - 
automatically to appropriately equipped shore stations, other ships and 
aircraft; 

2-receive automatically such information from similarly fitted ships; monitor 
and track ships; 

3-exchange data with shore-based facilities.
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a) The following information is excerpted from Title 33 Code of Federal 
Regulations Sec. 164.46 Automatic Identification System (AIS).

``Properly installed'' refers to an installation using the guidelines set 
forth in IMO SN/Circ.227 (incorporated by reference, see Sec. 164.03). 
(available at
http://www.imo.org/includes/blastDataOnly.asp/data_id%3D6645/227.pdf )

Not all AIS units are able to broadcast position, course, and speed without 
the input of an external positioning device (e.g. dGPS); the use of other 
external devices (e.g. transmitting heading device, gyro, rate of turn 
indicator) is highly recommended,

b)The requirements for Vessel Bridge-to-Bridge radiotelephones in  Sec. 
26.04(a) and (c), 26.05, 26.06 and 26.07 of this chapter also apply to AIS. 
The term ``effective operating condition'' used in Sec. 26.06 of this chapter 
includes accurate input and upkeep of AIS data fields.

c)The use of a portable AIS is permissible only to the extent that 
electromagnetic interference does not affect the proper function of existing 
navigation and communication equipment on board and such that only one AIS 
unit may be in operation at any one time.    

9.   The Contractor shall prepare a Daily Report of Operations form and the 
Transportation and Placement Log and shall furnish signed copies thereof to 
the Contracting Officer, or his representative, on a daily basis.  Copies 
shall also be faxed to the HARS Manager at (212) 264-1463 with (212) 264-4260 
as a backup if the 1463 extension is not working.  Copies of the forms are 
attached at the end of Section 00901.  Further instructions on the 
preparation and submittal of these reports will be provided at the 
pre-dredging conference.

10.   Buoy Removal.
The Contractor shall notify the Coast Guard, with a copy to the Contracting 
Officer, at least 30 days prior to the date desired for having buoys removed 
or relocated which interferes with dredging operations.   Requests may be 
made telephonically at (718) 354-4191/4089, or by writing to:
 
Commander, U.S. Coast Guard Activities New York 
212 Coast Guard Drive 
Staten Island, NY 10305

11. Measurements and Payment.
Measurement and Payment shall be in accordance with the applicable paragraphs 
in Section 01270: MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT.

- End of Section -
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Figure 78. Segmentation of contour map into areas of potential high net deposition determined for the 
interval 1934 to 2006 by subtracting the minimum elevation between the years 1934 and 2006 from the 
2006 bathymetry. The thickness of deposition is denoted by gray scale from white to dark over a range of 0 
to 30ft, respectively. The gray line is the 1855 shoreline. The black lines denote the channel boundary and 
top-of-slope. The eighteen depositional features are outlined by contour lines at 5ft contour intervals: 5, 10, 
15, 20, 25 and 30ft. The purple lines differentiate the groupings in each area. The horizontal scale is NJ 
State Plane NAD83 in feet. 
 

Exhibit C



Newark Bay Study Area Coordination Plan 
 

pertaining to 
 

US Army Corps of Engineers Dredging Activities in the  
Newark Bay, Kill Van Kull and Arthur Kill 

 
and the 

 
US Environmental Protection Agency’s Remedial Investigation and 

Feasibility Study of the Newark Bay Study Area 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Prepared by 
 

Harbor Programs Branch 
New York District, US Army Corps of Engineers 

 
and 

 
Emergency and Remedial Response Division 

Region 2, US Environmental Protection Agency 
 
 

21 December 2005 

Exhibit D



Newark Bay Study Area Coordination Plan 
pertaining to 

US Army Corps of Engineers Dredging Activities in the  
Newark Bay, Kill Van Kull and Arthur Kill 

and the 
US Environmental Protection Agency’s Remedial Investigation and Feasibility Study  

of the Newark Bay Study Area 
 
 
Purpose:  To describe the coordination activities to take place between the US Army Corps of 
Engineers (USACE) and the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to ensure that impacts 
on the EPA’s remedial investigation and feasibility study, and possible future environmental 
remediation, of the Newark Bay Study Area from dredging activities are identified, avoided, and 
minimized to the fullest extent possible. 
 
Objectives:   
 a. In accordance with the stated purpose, share all available information about the 
agencies’ respective projects consistently and in a timely fashion. 
 b. Avoid to the fullest extent possible negative schedule impacts to EPA sampling and 
USACE dredging. 
 c. Identify opportunities to support goals and objectives of each agency’s projects. 
 
Goals: 
 a. Ensure that USACE dredging activities are not delayed by EPA study activities. 
 b. Ensure that EPA’s remedial investigation and feasibility study, and possible future 
environmental remediation, of the Newark Bay Study Area activities are not delayed or 
negatively impacted by the USACE’s dredging activities in that Area. 
 c. Coordinate sampling and modeling efforts prior to, during, and after dredging, when 
feasible, to insure integrity and efficiency of both dredging and sampling. 
 d. Evaluate results from EPA studies during dredging activities that may inform the 
Corps on how to improve dredging activities and better understand how to manage future 
dredging operations more efficiently and effectively to achieve USACE Environmental 
Operating Principles on environmental protection and sustainability. 
 
1.  Agency Representation:  Team will be co-chaired by the US Army Corps of Engineers – NY 
District and the US Environmental Protection Agency – Region 2  The team will also include 
representatives from the following agencies:  the Port Authority of NY and New Jersey, the 
NRDA trustees (US Fish and Wildlife Service, and National Marine Fisheries, The New York 
State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC) and, the New Jersey Department 
of Environmental Protection (NJDEP)), the States of New York and New Jersey regulatory 
agencies (NJDEP and NYSDEC), and the US Coast Guard.  A listing of the initial team members 
is attached.  Agency contractors or other technical experts may be brought on as needed to 
address specific issues,  

 
2.  Duration of the Team:  The team will remain active for the duration of the NBSA RI/FS. 
 



3.  Meetings  
 

a. The team shall meet monthly to: 
- update each other on current activities, 
- update each other on future activities, 
- identify upcoming document review requirements, 
- update the status and identify issues for on-going document reviews, 
- conduct on-board reviews of documents, 
- resolve any outstanding issues. 

b. The monthly meeting will be held at 10:00 am on the second Tuesday of the month. 
c. The team may meet in between the monthly meetings based on the needs of either 

agency.  Team members may also be invited to attend other relevant meeting, as appropriate, 
such as USACE meetings with dredging contractors.   

d. A monthly meeting may be cancelled if there is no need to share information.  This 
will be coordinated between the two co-chairpersons. 

e. The team will meet at the offices of USACE or EPA on an alternating month basis.  A 
draft agenda will be circulated to team members for review and input approximately 1 week 
prior to the scheduled meeting date.   

f. Minutes of the meetings will be prepared and distributed to the team for review, 
comment and concurrence prior to finalization. 
 
4.  Dispute Resolution: All agencies recognize that they are acting in a cooperative fashion to 
assist each other in furthering the goals of the coordination plan.  As such, it is further 
recognized that each agency has specific regulatory authorities.  In view of this, the team will 
implement the following as a dispute resolution plan: 
 

a. First, the team will attempt to resolve the dispute at the team level.  The team will 
normally defer issues to the agency that has the legal or regulatory authority pertaining to the 
issue.  The team shall be given seven days to resolve the dispute. 
 

b. If the team cannot resolve the issue, then the issue will be raised to the agency 
supervisors of the team members who have the dispute.  The supervisors will be given seven 
days to resolve the dispute. 
 

c. If the immediate supervisors cannot resolve the issue, they will raise it the NY & NJ 
Harbor Senior Partners.  This group is composed of the senior representatives of each agency, 
which may not be the local agency head.  The Senior Partners will endeavor to resolve the 
dispute within 30 days, convening a special meeting amongst its members if necessary in order 
to resolve the dispute. 
 
5.  Team Members: 
 
Thomas Shea Project Manager USACE Harbor Programs Branch 
Scott Nicholson Project Manager USACE Harbor Programs Branch 
Harold Hawkins Project Manager USACE Harbor Programs Branch 
Mike Millard  Project Manager USACE Harbor Programs Branch 



Patricia Donohue Project Manager USACE Operations Division 
Joe Olha Project Manager USACE Operations Division 
Ron Conetta Resident Engineer USACE Construction Division 
Sam DiDato Project Engineer USACE Construction Division 
David Gentile Project Engineer USACE Construction Division 
Richard Tomer Chief USACE Regulatory Branch 
Jenine Gallo Team Leader USACE Environmental Analysis Branch 
Ronald Pinzon Biologist USACE Environmental Analysis Branch 
Adam Perelson Physical Scientist USACE Environmental Analysis Branch 
Steven Weinberg Project Engineer USACE Engineering Division 
Ben Baker Geologist USACE Engineering Division 
Beth Nash Envir. Engineer USACE Operations Division 
Ellen Simon Attorney USACE Office of Counsel 
Elizabeth Butler Project Manager EPA Emergency and Remedial Response Division 
Alice Yeh Project Manager EPA Emergency and Remedial Response Division 
Amelia Wagner Attorney EPA Office of the Regional Counsel 
LCDR Ernie Morton Chief USCG Activities NY, Vessel Traffic Service 
Steve Dorrler  Port Authority of NY & NJ 
Matt Masters  Port Authority of NY & NJ 
Suzanne Dietrick  NJ Department of Environmental Protection 
Janine MacGregor  NJ Department of Environmental Protection 
KD McGuckin  NY Department of Environmental Conservation 
Tim Kubiak  US Fish and Wildlife Service 
Tom Brosnan  NOAA 
Reyhan Mehran  NOAA 
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Appendix A: Near Field Turbidity/Total Suspended Sediments Pilot Study

1. The Defendants shall, consistent with United States Army Corps of Engineers Safety and

Health Regulations EM 385-1-1, conduct a Near Field Turbidity/Total Suspended

Sediments Pilot Study (“NFTTSS Pilot Study”) within the S-NB-1 “narrow channel”

contract area as set forth below. 

2. The NFTTSS Pilot Study will test the near-field use of both optical (OBS) and acoustic

(ADCP) sensors to collect near-field optical and acoustic backscatter measurements,

which will then be converted into Total Suspended Sediments (“TSS”) levels, by

deploying OBS sensors mounted to the bucket, and OBS and ADCP sensors to the dredge

platform.  Specifically, the study will attempt to determine:

a. whether either type of sensor, mounted as set forth above, is sufficiently

reliable and resilient to continuously record and/or transmit data from

which quantitative backscatter measurements can be obtained continuously

and in real time, within a turbulent near-field environment, over a time

span routinely involved in navigational dredging; and

b. if either type of sensor were found to demand repair, maintenance, and/or

recalibration, on a frequency that made continuous monitoring impractical,

whether the sensor could be hardened to avoid the need for such repair,

maintenance, and/or recalibration.

3. Defendants shall prepare and provide to Plaintiffs, NJDEP and NYSDEC a draft Scope of

Work prior to commencing the NFTTSS Pilot Study.  Prior to issuing a final Scope of
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Work, Defendants shall consider in good faith any comments on the draft Scope of Work

that Plaintiffs, NJDEP and/or NYSDEC submit to Defendants, provided such comments

are submitted within fourteen (14) days of the commenter’s receipt of the draft Scope of

Work (or within a longer period of time at the discretion of Defendants).  Defendants

shall retain ultimate discretion as to incorporation of any specific revisions proposed by

the commenters into the final Scope of Work.   Defendants shall provide a copy of the

final Scope of Work to Plaintiffs, NJDEP and NYSDEC prior to initiating the NFTTSS

Pilot Study.  No later than two (2) months after approving the final Scope of Work,

Defendants shall provide to Plaintiffs a written response to any comments that Plaintiffs,

NJDEP and/or NYSDEC timely submitted on the draft Scope of Work.

4. Defendants shall provide access to at least one qualified technical expert, as designated by

Plaintiffs, to observe the field work for the NFTTSS Pilot Study.  The number of

additional personnel permitted to observe field work may be limited in the discretion of

the Defendants due to health and safety conditions.  

5. The NFTTSS Pilot Study shall take place during dredging of non-HARS suitable

materials from an area within the S-NB-1 “narrow channel” contract area that is subject

to moderate to high current velocities characteristic of tidal flows in the main Newark

Bay channel reaches.  Measurements shall be taken at a range of conditions in the tidal

cycle.  

6. Defendants shall request any FCD/WQCs from appropriate State regulatory agencies that

may be necessary to conduct the NFTTSS Pilot Study.

7. Following the completion of the field work described in paragraphs 1 and 2 of this
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Appendix, Defendants shall prepare a technical report (the “NFTTSS Pilot Study

Report”) that:

a. addresses each of the issues set forth in paragraphs 2.a and 2.b of this

Appendix;

b. analyzes the feasibility of applying the pilot-tested configuration of optical

and acoustic backscatter instrumentation and data collection capability or a

refinement thereof to future HDP activities within the NBSA and the

anticipated efficacy of such pilot-tested measures to assist in minimizing

dredging-induced sediment resuspension during such dredging activities;

c. presents all measured optical and acoustic backscatter levels, with

corresponding information describing, for each measurement, the location

in the NBSA where it was taken, the date and time when it was taken, and

the type of instrument used; and

d. presents all gravimetric water sample calibration data collected to generate

the data set used to establish a relationship among optical backscatter

measurements, acoustic backscatter measurements, and TSS

concentrations.  These calibration data are distinct from instrumentation

calibration that are performed by the manufacturer.  

8. Defendants shall complete the NFTTSS Pilot Study Report prior to submitting a request

for an amendment to an FCD/WQC to support exercising of any of the Contract Option

Areas defined in paragraph 8 of this Stipulation and Order.  If Defendants complete the

NFTTSS Pilot Study Report prior to applying for an FCD/WQC for contract area S-NB-2,
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AK-1, AK-2 or AK-3 of the HDP as defined in the Final EA, then Defendants shall not

be required to apply for an amendment to the FCD/WQC for that contract, as set forth in

paragraphs 8 and 9 of this Stipulation and Order.    

9. Prior to finalizing the NFTTSS Pilot Study Report, Defendants shall circulate a draft

NFTTSS Pilot Study Report to Plaintiffs, NJDEP and NYSDEC for comment. 

Defendants shall consider in good faith any comments on the draft submitted by

Plaintiffs, NJDEP and/or NYSDEC, provided that such comments are submitted within

twenty-one (21) days of the commenter’s receipt of the draft NFTTSS Pilot Study Report

(or within a longer period of time at the discretion of Defendants).  Defendants shall

retain ultimate discretion as to incorporation of any specific revisions proposed by the

commenters into the final NFTTSS Pilot Study Report.   

10. Defendants shall in good faith consider the results of the NFTTSS Pilot Study Report in

the preparation of any specifications for and any determination to proceed with any HDP

dredging contract or contract option for work within the NBSA that is awarded

subsequent to completion of that Report. 

11. Promptly upon completion of the final NFTTSS Pilot Study Report, Defendants shall

provide a copy of that Report to Plaintiffs, NJDEP, NYSDEC, and USEPA, and shall

make the Report available to members of the public upon request.   No later than two

months after completing the final NFTTSS Pilot Study Report, Defendants shall provide

to Plaintiffs a written response to any comments that Plaintiffs, NJDEP and/or NYSDEC

had timely submitted to Defendants on the draft NFTTSS Pilot Study Report.  
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Appendix B:  Stratified Sampling Project

1. The Defendants shall, consistent with United States Army Corps of Engineers Safety and

Health Regulations EM 385-1-1, conduct a stratified sampling project in HDP contract

areas within the NBSA commenced after S-NB-1, to collect approximately 22 sediment

cores and to conduct chemical analysis of such cores as set forth below.  

2. The cores shall be located within the footprint of the HDP contract areas within the

NBSA that are scheduled to be commenced after the start of work on contract S-NB-1. 

The cores shall be located within the channel side slopes and/or other areas not previously

dredged, into which the Corps plans to widen the existing channels, except that cores

taken in the South Elizabeth Channel may also be taken within the footprint of the

existing channel bottom.  The cores shall be located in areas where there are likely to be

relatively thick sediment deposits from the past 70 years, as identified in the

Geomorphological Report.  The cores shall be taken to a depth of the Holocene refusal or

to the depth that the above-referenced report identifies as the lowest point at which the

sediment-water interface may have been located at any time since 1934, whichever is

shallower. 

3. Defendants shall coordinate with USEPA to identify the exact locations and number of

cores.  Prior to taking core samples, Defendants shall prepare and provide to Plaintiffs,

NJDEP and NYSDEC a draft map of all proposed core locations, including geographic

coordinates and an estimate of the expected depth of each core.  Defendants shall

consider in good faith any comments on the draft map that Plaintiffs, NJDEP and/or
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NYSDEC submit to Defendants, provided that such comments are submitted within

fourteen (14) days of the commenter’s receipt of the draft map (or within a longer period

of time at the discretion of Defendants).  Defendants shall retain ultimate discretion as to

incorporation of any specific revisions proposed by the commenters into the final map of

sampling locations.  Prior to initiating the sampling, Defendants shall provide to

Plaintiffs, NJDEP and NYSDEC a map of the final selected core locations, including

geographic coordinates and an estimate of the expected depth of each core.  No later than

one (1) month after approving the final map, Defendants shall provide to Plaintiffs a

written response to any comments that Plaintiffs, NJDEP and/or NYSDEC timely

submitted on the draft map of proposed core locations.

4. The cores shall be segmented for stratified chemical analysis in the same manner as

sediment cores are segmented for analysis in the NBSA RI/FS.

5. Except as provided in paragraph 4 herein, the chemical analysis shall include the same set

of chemical analytes and method as the Corps uses in its upland placement testing

program, pursuant to the New Jersey upland placement testing protocols (NJDEP,

October, 1997) for sediment dredged from the New York/New Jersey Harbor.  

6. Following completion of the work described in paragraphs 1-5 herein, Defendants shall

prepare a technical report (the “Stratified Sampling Report”) setting forth the results of

the chemical analysis and evaluation of the data yielded from the sampling.  Promptly

upon completion of the Stratified Sampling Report, Defendants shall provide a copy of

the Report to USEPA, Plaintiffs, NJDEP and NYSDEC, and shall make the Report
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available to members of the public upon request.  

7. Defendants shall complete the Stratified Sampling Report prior to submitting a request

for an amendment to an FCD/WQC to support exercising of any of the Contract Option

Areas defined in paragraph 8 of this Stipulation and Order.  If Defendants complete the

Stratified Sampling Report prior to applying for an FCD/WQC for contract area S-NB-2,

AK-1, AK-2 or AK-3 of the HDP as defined in the Final EA, then Defendants shall not

be required to apply for an amendment to the FCD/WQC for that contract, as set forth in

paragraphs 8 and 9 of this Stipulation and Order.   

8. Defendants shall in good faith consider the results of the Stratified Sampling Report in

the preparation of any specifications for, and any determination to proceed with, any HDP

contract or contract option for work within the NBSA that is awarded subsequent to

completion of the Report.  




